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Page 6

pre-filed questions. I ask that witnesses sit

2 here to my right where Mr. Huff is sitting right

3 now and people who have pre-filed questions can

4 sit to my left.

5 The order of today’s witnesses

6 are James Huff and I apologize if I mispronounce

7 the following names; Mark Krumenacher, David Pyles

8 and Harvey Porkorny, John Hock, Greg Wilcox, Duane

9 Kruger and Wayne Dixon, Michael Sturino, Kenneth

10 Liss, Steven Gobelrnan, Brian LaDieu, Claire

11 Manning, and we’ll complete it with Stephen

12 Nightingale and Thomas Hornshaw from the IEPA.

13 The second purpose of today’s

14 hearing is to satisfy the requirements of Section

15 27(b) of the Environmental Protection Act.

16 Section 27(b) of the act requires the Board to

17 request the Department of Commerce and Economic

18 opportunity to conduct an economic impact study on

19 certain proposed rules prior to the adoption of

20 those rules. If DCEO chooses to conduct the

21 economic impact study, DCEO has 30 to 45 days

22 after such a request to produce a study of the

23 economic impact of the proposed rules.

24 The Board must then make the

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 8

1 the record. Please note that any question asked

2 by a board member or staff are intended to help

3 build a complete record for the Board’s decision

4 and not to express any preconceived notion or

5 bias. I also thought we would go until about 1:00

6 or 1:30 and take about an hour lunch break at that

7 point in time just to give you an idea of what my

8 plans are.

9 MR. JOHNSON: I want to welcome you.

10 Thank you for coming. You don’t know just how

11 pleased I am to be here today. So start the

12 hearing.

13 MS. TIPSORD: Are there any

14 questions about the procedures?

15 MR. HENRIKSEN: Just a procedural

16 matter. Randi Willie --

17 MS. TIPSORD: State your name,

18 please.

19 MR. HENRIKSEN: John Henriksen,

20 Illinois Association of Aggregate Producers.

21 Thank you. Randi Willie should also be listed.

22 He is in our pre-filed testimony along with John

23 Hock.

24 MS. TIPSORD: Okay.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 10

1 MR. WIGHT: Do you want us to sit

2 for questions at this point as well?

3 MS. TIPSORD: No, we’ll do the

4 questions on the errata sheet when we do the

5 questioning of the Agency at the end of the day.

6 MR. WIGHT: So we’re just getting

7 the exhibits at this point?

8 MS. TIPSORD: Yes.

9 MR. WIGHT: I also have in support

10 of errata sheet one pre-filed testimony of Stephen

11 F. Nightingale.

12 MS. TIPSORD: Let’s wait until we

13 swear them in and enter that at that point. Let’s

14 just do the erratas right now.

15 MS. FLOWERS: Okay. So we also have

16 an errata sheet two that we filed.

17 MS. TIPSORD: If I can have a couple

18 extra of those. Great. Thank you.

19 MS. FLOWERS: I mean if anybody

20 wants a copy of these, if there’s a place where we

21 could --

22 MS. TIPSORD: You can put them on

23 the chair. If there’s no objection, we will mark

24 errata sheet number two as Exhibit No. 8. Seeing

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 none, it’s Exhibit No. 8.

2 (Document marked as ILPCB

3 Exhibit No. 8 for

4 identification.)

5 MS. FLOWERS: We also have a form

6 that kind of goes along with that errata sheet

7 that we want to enter as an exhibit. Do you want

8 me to do that now?

9 MS. TIPSORD: Sure. If there’s no

10 objection, we will mark Illinois Environmental

11 Protection Agency Rejected Load Certification for

12 Loads of CCDD and Uncontaminated Soil Accepted

13 Pursuant to IAC llOO.205(a)4 LPC 667 as Exhibit

14 No. 9. Seeing no objection, it is Exhibit No. 9.

15 (Document marked as ILPCB

16 Exhibit No. 9 for

17 identification.)

18 MS. TIPSORD: With that, I think

19 we’re ready to proceed with the prefiled

20 testimony of James Huff. Can we have Mr. Huff

21 sworn in?

22

23

24

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 WHEREUPON:

2 JAMES HUFF

3 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

4 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

5 MS. TIPSORD: Mr. Huff, do you have

6 a clean copy of your testimony with you?

7 MR. HUFF: I do.

8 MS. TIPSORD: I will mark Mr. Huff’s

9 testimony, if there’s no objection, as -- his

10 pre-filed testimony as Exhibit No. 10. Seeing

11 none, it is Exhibit No. 10.

12 (Document marked as ILPCB

13 Exhibit No. 10 for

14 identification.)

15 MS. TIPSORD: Mr. Huff, did you want

16 to give a brief summary or do you just want to sit

17 for questions?

18 MR. HUFF: If I could, just one

19 addition. The Village of Woodridge is also -- I

20 represent as well. So they were a recent

21 addition.

22 MS. TIPSORD: Okay. With that, are

23 there questions? I believe we start with IEPA.

24 Do you have questions for Mr. Huff?

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 MR. CLAY: Mr. Huff, on your

2 testimony under the heading of groundwater impact

3 from a CCDD site, pages four through seven discuss

4 data from a road improvement project in Kane

5 County. What is the name of the site and exactly

6 where is it located?

7 MR. HUFF: LeRoy Daily, D-A-I-L-Y,

8 Landfill, 7 North 508 Illinois 31, South Elgin,

9 Illinois.

10 MR. CLAY: And what type of

11 excavation was this?

12 MR. HUFF: Gravel pit.

13 MR. CLAY: What type of material was

14 placed in the site?

15 MR. HUFF: That facility was

16 permitted in 1972 for disposal of brick and broken

17 concrete demolition debris.

18 MR. CLAY: When did this site last

19 accept fill material?

20 MR. HUFF: 1989.

21 MR. CLAY: Roughly what percentage

22 of fill material accepted at the site was soil,

23 what percent was CCDD and what percent was other

24 material?

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 20

1 behalf of Waste Management of Illinois. Just very

2 few questions Mr. Huff. You identified the

3 location where your testimony discusses the work

4 that you did. Are you aware of any groundwater

5 monitoring done on any other CCDD or soil fill

6 sites?

7 MR. HUFF: I am not.

8 MR. WILT: The second question that

9 we pre-filed referred you to a Board decision, a

10 1997 opinion in the TACO rulemaking and I think

11 the question more correctly should have stated

12 that on page four of your testimony you indicated

13 that TACO should be considered for application to

14 CCDD sites where there’s contamination. Have you

15 had a chance to look at the 1997 opinion to

16 determine whether that is a consistent approach

17 with that Board decision in the TACO rulemaking?

18 MS. TIPSORD: For the record, that’s

19 R97-l2 (b)

20 MR. WILT: If I could, I’ll read the

21 section from the opinion that we’re referring to.

22 It says -- it states as follows --

23 MR. HUFF: What page?

24 MR. WILT: This is on page two

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 towards the bottom after the heading establishing

2 remediation objectives using the mixture rule.

3 “The TACO methodology codified in Part 742 is not

4 independent. It must be used in conjunction with

5 remediation programs most specifically found at

6 Part 740” and then it continues on.

7 The question is would the

8 application of the TACO approach to contamination

9 at CCDD sites be consistent with that 1997 order

10 in your mind?

11 MR. HUFF: I believe it would. I

12 believe that when the Board wrote that opinion we

13 didn’t have Section 1100 and the requirements that

14 are being proposed today. So the question is what

15 is the best program from a regulatory perspective

16 that we should be regulating the CCDD facilities

17 under and I believe that the Board’s opinion other

18 than what you just cited, which were the programs

19 and effect at the time, are perfectly consistent

20 with a TACO type approach.

21 MR. WILT: Last question is whether

22 you’re aware of any CCIDD or soil fill sites that

23 have accepted waste in violation of the

24 Environmental Protection Act?

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 posed to those, but it also has been used exactly

2 what you described in moving sites and

3 communities.

4 MS. MANNING: Thank you.

5 MS. TIPSORID: Anything further?

6 Thank you very much, Mr. Huff. It’s a pleasure

7 seeing you again. We’re ready for you,

8 Mr. Krumenacher, and if we could have him sworn

9 in.

10 WHEREUPON:

11 MARK KRUMENACHER

12 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

13 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

14 MS. TIPSORD: Mr. Krumenacher, did

15 you bring a copy of your testimony?

16 MR. KRUMENACHER: Yes, ma’am, I did.

17 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no

18 objection, we will mark the pre-filed testimony of

19 Mr. Krumenacher. Can I have that clean copy?

20 MR. KRUMENACHER: (Handing.)

21 MS. TIPSORD: We will mark the

22 pre-filed testimony of Mark Krumenacher as Exhibit

23 11. Seeing no objection, it is Exhibit 11.
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L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



‘
j

‘
j w

M H
M 0

H
H OD

H
H

H
H

U
,

H
H

H
H

W
‘J

H
0

‘D
W

H U) U) CD U)
C

)
0 L’

l

0 L’
l

Ci
)

U
i

J
H

CD U) U) H it H
-

U) H
-

U) U) CD CD CD it 0 H CD

C
)

J it
h 0

it
H

F
-

1- U)
CD c
i

it H
-

C)
5

0
C

D
5

H
-

CD
ii

i it
S

U
) H

it CD Cl
)

U)
it H

-
d

S o
o I-

k
<

it

H
0

I-
it

o
CD

H
-

H

CD
CD

H
h

CD
hh 0

H
it U) it

U) CD 0 CD CD H
-

CD C) CD 0 H H
-

it 0 CD it 0 U)

CD CD ci CD c
i

it 0 S CD it CD H CD CD U) H H CD 0 0 CD it 0 U)

r
r 0 H CD H
-

CD U) pi

o
-1

I-
h

CD
CD U)

I-
U)

CD
H

-
Cl

)
o

i
Ii

H
J

it
H

CD c
i

CD
H

-
o

i
H o

U
) 0

H
-

S
U)

CD
it -

C)
U) H

;i
H

-
C)

CD
CD

U)
Ii H

-
H it

cu i
CD

c
i

0
CD

it
C) it

CD I-
it 0

U
)

it it CD h CD U) S cI) k
< S 0 I- CD C) p) IQ CD U) cl
i

F- CD

o d
ci

i
CD

•

I-
CD

cli it
C)

o
0

h
0

U)
I-

•
ci H

‘-d
cl

i
h

it
CD

CD ci
H

-
o

it

U)
cl

i H
-

CD
i

I-
h

H
I-

h
o

IQ

it
d

U)
I- 0

it
(_Q

o
‘— cli

C)
S U)

cli (Q
0

CD
I-

it
(_

)
(_

)
CD

U U
ci cli I-

h
it

w H [\
)

0 it CD I- H ;i ci H ‘:
:: H ci cli H U) CD I— CD cli I- CD

d Li
i

C-
)

Li
i

z
j

C)
H

-
li

S)J
cli

H
-

i
cl

i
C)

it
ci

ci
U)

i
CD

J
CD

i
P

d
cli

H
i

l)
CD

it
it

-
H

-
S

U)
H

-
U

)
5

0
CD

0
CD

it
it

i
cl

i
D

H
-

o
•

CD
CD

<
U)

><
CD

h
H

H
-

J
CD

C)
h

H
U

)
0

CD
cl

CD
it

F
-

1l
<1

J
H

-
U)

d
H

-
cli

i
CD

I-i
o

l-
cli

CD
CD

U)
I-

U)
C

)
H

-
H

H
-

d
C

)
H

-
ci

S
cli

‘-
U

C)
CD

CD
i

0
U

it
CD

ci
<

it
cl

i
H

-
I-’

H
-

U)
C)

C)
ci

U)
CD

CD
I-

ci
H

-
CD

ci
CD

d
it

-

I-
U

)
F

CD
C)

0
h

0
U)

C)
0

0
it

5
H

-
CD

H
,

N
H

S
U)

CD
D

-

h
CD

C)
U

)
U)

5
i

CD
U)

C)
H

it
H

-
CD

cli
CD

Cl
)

it
0

0
3’

H
i

L
i
j

‘-c
i

ci
cli

CD
cl

i
i

h-
H

i
H

-
J

H
H

cli
h

cli
H

-
i

I-
h

I-
C)

it
U)

CD
CD

0
H

-
0

i
‘
-

F
-

1
5

Q
i

cli
I-

Q
0

0
CD

H
i

CD
1Q

ci
U)

H
-

it
cli

it
CD

U)
cli

i
CD

c
i

it
H

ci
ci

H

CD U)

H H ‘-i
i

H
-

Li
i

U
Ci

)
ci

><
0

o
CD

C)
zI

Ii
H

-
i

U
it

b
S

H
-

H
-

CD
I-

h
it

H
-

it
H

C)
Z

cli
0

5
i
t
.

ci)
i

H
-

II
ci

0
H

CD
H

CD
•

ci
U)

—
H

-,
it

0
cli

cli
I-

U)

ci
H

0
C) tJ

i

cli it

S cli cli S 0 cli

I-
ti 9) CD M



t’
J

M
L’

J
t’

J
M

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

W
E’

i
H

Q
O

OD
—

1
G

i
U

]
W

O
H

0
j

G
i

(i
i

W
t’

J
H

H
-

H
-

d
PJ

Pi
H

-
J

d
ft

C)
C)

d
J

0
H

H
-

ft
h

Pi
H

-
)

I-
CD

h
CD

Ii
CD

h
CD

CD
CD

h
<

i
:-

CD
ft

CD
i

<1
0

CD
0

CD
C)

CD
0

CD
h

’
0

CD
d

CD
LQ

CD
d

Pi
0

H
M

i
0

M
i

0
F

-
0

M
i

ft
ft

ft
M

i
CD

I-
f
l

i-
0

F
-

I—
a

CD
C)

CD
C)

C)
CD

H
-

H
-

H
-

CD
i

CD
I-

H
H

-
CD

CD
<1

i—
CD

H
-

CD
H

-
c
i

H
-

CD
M

i
M

i
CD

<
ft

0
)J

J
H

-
CD

H
-

CD
J

CD
J

H
-

)
CD

0
-<

H
-

CD
H

-
CD

I-
ft

F
-

ft
CD

Q
i

H
-

ft
H

-
ft

i
ft

H
-

i
H

-
C)

H
-

i
0

h
CD

0
CD

H
-
i

0
0

H
-

0
H

-
H

-
0

-<
i

Pi
0

0
CD

CD
ft

0
ft

H
-

H
-

i
0

0
0

ft
i

CD
I

H
-

0
k
<

M
i

i
i

CD
P)

i
Pi

CD
i

Pi
H

-
Pi

—
M

i
i

M
i

0
0

I—
i

CD
I—

a
CD

CD
CD

I—
a

0
F

CD
H

L
T

J
i-

0
M

i
ft

PJ
CD

-
0

i
M

i
D

Ii
0

Pi
CD

P)
IQ

P-
I

CD
H

ft
CD

ft
H

-
CD

ft
CD

c
i

M
i

CD
CD

h
i

CD
pi

ft
C)

CD
C)

CD
ft

P
c
i

0
M

i
CD

CD
ft

<
0

CD
h

CD
0

.)
I—

’
CD

h
PJ

-
ci

ft
CD

CD
0

I—
a

H
-

H
-

C)
ft

0
0

0
<

ci
CD

‘d
CD

C)
L

i
h

ft
C)

ci
CD

C)
H

-
CD

CD
h

I-
Q

9.)
CD

tQ
h

CD
h

CD
9.)

9)
ft

CD
CD

H
-

9)
ft

(-Q
H

-
CD

i
CD

H
-

ft
-<

0
c
i

F
9)

H
-

i
ft

9)
9)

9)
CD

c
i

CD
0

Ii
H

-
H

-
—

H
-

h
J

CD
(-Q

H
-
l
i

ft
Ii

ft
91

9)
9)

I—
a

IX
I-

Q
0

d
C)

c
i

li
9)

CD
CD

CD
0

c
i

CD
H

-
-

Ii
ft

i
h

0
0

ci
CD

h
9)

CD
9)

C)
I—

s
ci

p-
I

Ii
N

k
<

Ii
I-.Q

ft
Ii

9)
CD

0
F

L
C)

ft
ft

d
CD

Ii
CD

Ii
9)

9)
H

9)
CD

CD
H

-
D

k
<

F
-

1
ci

M
i

I
E

9)
CD

CD
F

d
ci

9)
li

ft
C)

‘-
<

CD
c
i

C)
CD

H
-

CD
L

J

(T
h

c
i

c
i

i-
9)

li
t-

9)
ft

c
i

H
-

I—
s

ft
-

ft
9)

CD
M

i
H

CD
ci

•
CD

H
-
l
i

9)
0

CD
Ii

H
-

0
CD

H
-

h
9)

‘d
F-

1
d

0
H

-
ci

CD
CD

CD
CD

N
Ii

<
M

i
li

c
i

0
Ii

Ii
d

<
CD

ft
H

9)
C)

F
-

H
-

ft
0

9)
H

-
CD

CD
<

Ii
9)

CD
h

CD
CD

0
9)

CD
H

9)
CD

0
H

-
H

-
ft

Ii
CD

H
-

0
9)

ft
CD

F
-

1
CD

M
i

Ii
ft

-
ft

•
i

M
i

F
-

1
H

-
I-

Q
t3

CD
h

ft
F

-
1

H
-

0
CD

F
-

H
-

CD
c
i

H
-

9)
H

-
0

-
CD

H
-

0
li

0
Ii

CD
H

-
CD

9)
CD

)
0

F
-

1
C)

CD
0

li
CD

(Q
li

li
C)

ft
CD

i
9)

[
‘
O

9)
CD

Ii
Ii

t-’
CD

9)
9)

ft
CD

CD
c
i

H
-

—
0

CD
(Q

ft
CD

9)
1<

9)
CD

0
F-

’
Ii

c
i

0
0

d
ft

CD
H

-
ft

li
CD

ci
F

-
1

li
H

-
F-

’
CD

i
i

ci
F-

’
0

0
CD

ci
C)

H
-

ft
Ii

0
9)

9)
CD

H
-

9)
9)

Ii
ci

I-
Q

CD
F

li
ci

-
9)

ci
H

-
H

-
li

c
i

Ii
ft

F
-

1
ci

CD
0

I—
i

0
CD

9)
M

i
ft

CD
CD

F
-

1
ci

H
-

Ii
F

-
1

‘-
<

H
-

H
-

CD
li

H
H

-
C)

0
CD

C)
H

-
<

0
9)

‘<
Ii

H
ft

ci
Ii

0
ft

H
ft

Ii
‘-

<
Ii

ft
CD

I-
Q

H
-

CD
0

9)
i

F-
’

0
I-’

9)
CD

9)
Ii

ft
0

F
-

1
-<

I-
Q

9)
F

-
—

—
ft

C)
CD

CD
h
i

ft
9)

H
-

CD
CD

0
F

-
1

>4
Ii

CD
H

-
ci

H
-

-
d

L
\
J

CD
c
i

ft
CD

CD
c
i

Ii
9)

CD
CD

CD
0

CD c
i

c
i
u
-
i



0 0 0 F L
’J

0 w H FI
S
H

to
to

to
to

to
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
to

H
0

U
,

C)
)

-J
ON

U
W

to
H

0
ON

U
,

W
to

CD
(-P

C
t

U)
Cl

-
a

CD
c-

t
(-P

I—
’

-Q
Pi

Pi
CD

a
C

r
F

j
(

P)
S

CD
CD

D
C)

CD
0

i
h

H
-

I-
3

3
0

t-
i

pi
3

<
0

CD
H

-
Pi

CD
-Q

CD
0

0
p

1
<

(
3

CD
H

-
H

p
1

-
H

-
H

CD
Cl

-
p
1

C
t

H
-

CD
—

H
-

U)
h

0
CD

J
H

t-
0

p
1

3
CD

J
3

i
a

CD
I—

i
CD

(-P
hi

0
(-Q

CD
C

t
Pi

p1
5

CD
CD

Q
0

p
1

0
CD

CD
F

-
1

H
-

3
CD

0
H

-
a

H
-

H
-C

D
N

3
CD

C
t

C
t

U
)

<
p
1

5
U

)
hi

U
)

p1
U

)
3

hi
‘

P)
C

t
<

h
H

-
CD

0
H

-
5

CD
C

t
CD

C
t

a
pi

H
-

CD
C

t
-

C
t

D
H

-
H

-
hi

L
J

hi
H

,
CD

U)
)

U
)

C
t

H
-
C

t
3

CD
CD

5
hI

(-Q
CD

ç
t

Q
Q

3
C

t
U)

CD
CD

(-Q
<

I-
5

h
H

-
0

(-Q
U)

3
I-

C
t

Pi
CD

CD
3

p1
H

-
-<

3
0

<
CD

C
t

5
H

CD
CD

C
t

H
5

H
,

hi
CD

CD
H

-
F

-
1

-
H

-
I—

i
b

H
-

(-Q
H

-
0

U
)

a
C

t
CD

H
-

hi
5

0
3

3
hi

CD
3

CD
H

-
U

)
hi

hI
13

0
‘-

]
CD

3
h

CD
-<

H
-

13
C

t
p1

hI
CD

(-P
C

t
0

5
5

5
p1

C
t

5
13

p1
CD

2)
F

-
1

C
t

0
(-

U)
U)

CD
2)

‘d
CD

2)
U)

(-Q
H

,
H

U)
F

-
1

2)
13

H
-

CD
CD

—
3

13
hI

)
hi

U)
H

H
-

CD
C

t
0

C
t

CD
C

t
CD

F-
’

C)
0

U
)

p1
p1

C
t

C
t

3
CD

0
b

3
0

H
,

CD
hi

U)
CD

13
0

H
C

t
C

t
CD

2)
F-

’-
I-I

CD
CD

-
3

-<
U)

p1
d

H
-

0
D

2)
9)

H
0

-
H

CD
a

CD
H

5
(Q

i
h

13
(-P

)
CD

C
r

H
H

,
CD

2)
h

H
-

2)
9)

H
-

13
(

I
H

-
a

H
-

<1
k
<

CD
hj

Cl
-

hj
9)

H
-

H
,

ç1
13

13
‘-<

p
1

0
CD

a
H

-
U)

2)
hI

CD
CD

13
CD

13
F

-
1

U)
3

CD
<

CD
0

C
t

CD
p

1
C

t
H

-
13

H
-

I-
P

13
)

p
1

P)
CD

I-
Q

2)
CD

CD
‘d

H
13

U)
CD

U
)

F-
’

CD
p
1

ct
(-Q

C
t

5
C

t
13

—
CD

hi
13

hi
S

0
CD

13
2)

CD
H

-
13

F
-

1
H

-
)

a
H

-
C

t
I

—
J

<
H

-
<

0
9)

I-
p

H
-
C

t
y
’

p
1

H
,

9)
13

13
0

0
13

’
I

—
C

)
P

i
13

H
-

(Q
k
<

k<
a

13
H

CD
H

,
a

C
t

CD
CD

<
13

13
CD

U)
5

cp
-

i-
CD

p
1

CD
0

H
-

CD
hi

C
t

U)
hi

CD
Q

9)
P)

hi
c-

t
H

-
hi

13
0

hi
CD

CD
P)

CD
13

P)
F

-
1

H
,

13
5

CD
13

h
13

C
t

hi
13

CD
C

l-
13

H
-

13
5

<
hi

13
CD

H
-

5
U

)
p1

H
-

CD
13

CD
CD

13
2)

U)
3

5
I-P

H
-

CD
H

-
CD

p1
U

)
hi

CD
a

U)
C

t
5

I-Q
2)

H
-

13
hI

CD
t-

S
5

C
l-

0
F

-
1

H
-

hi
13

13
9)

C
t

I-I
0

CD
CD

0
U)

C
t

I-
j

)
)

H
H

-
1D

C
t

<
13

CD
d

2)
CD

C
t

2)
CD

13
13

P)
H

,
P)

CD
hi

U)
p1

CD
hi

2)
9)

Q
hi

IQ
CD

CD
H

-
5

h
H

CD
C

r
5

0
F-

’
2)

C
i-

ci
0

H
-

i-
i

p1
13

CD
H

-
I—

’
U

)
a

CD
H

p
1

CD
CD

13
CD

H
-

a
13

H
-

H
-

CD
13

hI
k

<
ci

a
0

a
‘o

0
13

p1
p1

hi
CD

I-P
3

13
hI

C
t

0
a

Q
5

S
13

’
H

,
C

t
CD

U)
(-Q

I-Q
-<

P)
13

-
13

CD
13

5
9)

2)
CD

3
0

C
l-

U
)

p
1

U
)

U
)

H
5

0
)

U
)

0
13

13
U

)
C

t
hi

C
t

3
’

0
CD

0
H

,
C

t
H

,
CD

C
h

C
)

13
)

I-
Q

0
CD

H
-

C
r

U)
H

-
H

-
0

CD
13

U)
ci

C
)

H
H

I-
P

CD
hj

C
l-

‘-
<

H
13

-
H

I-I
C

t
—

H
I
i

C
l-

<
CD

p
1

13
3’

13
’

2)
5

—
2)

CD
Ij

H
-

9)
S

CD
CD

2)
C

t
b

2)
U

)
)

H
U

)
13

CD
CD

C
t

0
U)

H
13

ci
13

U)
H

-
I-

p
13

0
hI

CD
d

p
1

C
t

p
1

C
t

H
,

Ci
-

CD
ON



M
M

M
M

t’J
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
W

M
H

0
‘O

D
-

O
(i

i
W

M
H

0
()D

-J
a
i

U
i

W
‘i

H

(Q
C)

b
C)

H
-

C)
C)

S)J
C)

I-
H

-
C)

J
CD

(-Q
H

CD
H

-
CD

rt
J

CD
CD

CD
0

i
h

0
CD

CD
0

h
CD

H
Pi

0
CD

•
0

I-
i

c
i

H
-

C)
h

H
CD

CD
<1

0
H

h
tQ

)
H

F
t

H
CD

F
t

CD
h

F
t

CD
F

t
H

-
H

H
-

F
t

i
rt

H
-

C
t

o
0

H
-

H
-

CD
H

-
H

-
H

-
H

-
CD

CD
uJ

H
-

h
0

Ii
Ft

o
(Q

H
i

C)
F

-
F

t
C)

CD
c
t

H
i

CD
3

0
LQ

0
Q

1)
)

CD
d

h
H

-
H

-
CD

F
t

h
l)

F
t

H
-

H
-

H
-

H
-

<
H

-
H

-
H

-
F

t
CD

0
CD

C)
H

-
‘-<

H
CD

C)
C)

CD
0

CD
CD

Pi
3

h’
F

t
•

F
t

P)
CD

3
i

J
)J

J
H

CD
F

t
-

CD
CQ

H
-

A
CD

F
t

CD
(Q

CD
-

F
t

H
F

t
F

t
F

t
<

3
CD

CD
CD

3
F

t
ci

H
-

Q
0

H
-

CD
CD

F
t

1)
CD

J
0

Q
H

i
C)

H
H

-
h

0
CD

c
i

c
i

J
—

H
CD

1)
i

0
H

-
CD

0
H

O
‘d

c
i

0
C)

F
t

h-
I

CD
I-

t-
H

CD
h

CD
H

-
3

h
Pi

C-
Q

0
CD

CD
)

H
-

H
CD

•
CD

0
3

Pi
0

CD
H

H
-

C)
h

P)
C)

CD
CD

3
CD

H
-

i
F

t
><

0
CD

CD
H

CD
H

-
H

CD
ci

H
-

H
0

F
t

CD
H

-
A

ci
Pi

CD
F

t
CD

F
d

H
-

<1
ci

CD
H

i
CD

1’
l

F
t

Pi
pi

CD
0

H
-

F
t

C)
CD

F
t

H
-

c
i

<
CD

F
t

CD
0

CD
i

H
F

t
CD

Pi
H

H
-

CD
r
r

H
i

H
-

)
3

H
i

ci
(Q

F
t

CD
(Q

h
F

t
CD

$)
)

H
-

H
-

h
0

F
t

CD
CD

CD
H

-
Pi

H
-

H
F

t
CD

tQ
H

-
CD

F
t

CD
F

t
0

i
H

-
CD

C)
F

t
Ii

Pi
<

H
-

Pi
0

ci
3

0
I-

CD
F

t
d

0
H

-
CD

F
t

0
F

t
F

t
H

i
F

t
Pi

H
-

CD
0

H
-

H
-

0
0

CD
—

J
i

(Q
H

-
0

i
F

t
CD

H
-

0
H

i
h

F
t

h
PJ

CO
CD

h
ci

C)
0

H
-
i

C)
(

0
F

t
H

-
0

ci
0

H
-

F
t

H
F

t
H

i
h

)
P

ci
-

C)
C)

P)
CD

H
(Q

d
J

F
t

H
H

-
i

(Q
H

p
CD

F
t

ci
H

-
0

H
J

F
t

J
C

i
F

t
c
i

F
t

H
-

F
t

CD
H

C)
CD

<1
I-

CD
J

CD
C)

h
C)

C)
J

H
0

CD
CD

CD
F

t
Pi

P-
CD

CD
0

C)
F

t
0

CD
CD

CD
Pi

k
<

3
pi

H
CD

h
H

i
0

CD
Pi

3
‘-<

Ii
i

<
CD

d
F

t
c
i

F
t

I-
H

i
F

t
CD

c
i

CD
-

CD
ci

0
0

H
h’

J
F

t
H

i
H

-C
D

d
Pi

h
CD

Pi
i-

’
F

t
0

0
CD

H
CD

H
i

CD
0

(-Q
(-Q

H
CD

ci
CD

<
F

t
o

H
i

CD
F

t
3

0
CD

C)
H

-
H

-
3

h
CD

F
t

F
t

0
CD

CD
CD

(Q
H

i
F

t
C)

0
CD

0
H

-
CD

Fd
H

CD
H

F
N

CD
)

H
-

Pi
H

-
P)

CD
3

3
h

C)
F

t
CD

CD
CD

F
t

Pi
3

<
F

t
P.)

F
t

3
3

1-Q
(.Q

0
P.)

P.)
C)

3
CD

H
-

CD
ci

CD
H

-
H

ci
F

t
P.)

H
i

—
J-

i
ci

0
Ft

0
0

F
t

CD
<

0
0

H
i

(.Q
CD

0
0

k
<

Pi
H

3
d

Pi
Ii

H
i

P.)
0

H
-

CD
CD

I-
’

CD
H

-
C)

H
0

P.)
CD

H
-

H
Ii

CD
F

t
H

i
I-

c
i

CD
H

-
CD

CD
H

P.)
ci

CD
H

-
F

t
1Q

‘d
P.)

H
-

CD
0

CD
0

<
P.)

F
t

3
CD

F
t

CD
H

CD
I-

<
3

i
H

-
ci

F
t

P.)
P-

F
t

P.)
P.)

0
ci

0
H

i
Pi

H
H

i
H

i
ci



M
M

H
‘J

H
c

o
H

H
H

H
a

(3
1

H
H w

H M
H H

H 0
(0

co
—

J
o-

C
)

0 c Li
i

0 Lx
i

CD

U
]

CD F
t 2) H F
-

1 H F
t CD Cl
)

F
t

H 0

w

0 H
i

CD C!) Cl
)

H 0 F
-

1 CD 0 H1 0 H
-

Cl
)

F
t

CD

H

0 H
i

CD CD Cl
)

H 0 2) H1 CD 0 H1 0 H CD F
t Cl) 2) CD 2) 0 H1 2) H
-

CD F
t

C
)

H
F

t
H

1
F

-
1

CD
H j

C)
0

I-’
H

-
H

CD
F

t
CD

2)
I-

CD
H

-
2)

CD
H

i
F

-
1

0
H1

h

2)
d

CD
h 0

F
t

H
i

CD
CD

CD CD H
-

H
-

0
Cl

)
F

t
2)

0
F

-
I—

i
H

-
(-Q

C)
CD

2)
0

H1
H 0

I-
-Q

0
H

l
CD

CD
F

t
CD

0 H
i

H j

U CD 2) F
t CD F
t

0 H
i

I-
li H Ii 2) C) H
-

2) H1 $3 0 H
i

CD CD CD H 0 2) H1

CD H1 2) F
t

H 0 C) I- H
-

F
t

CD H
-

2) H C) CD CD Ft F
t

CD CD F
t 2) Cl
) 2)

h 2) C) F
t

H C) CD CD 2) Q CD F
t 2) p 2) I- p Cf
l 0 H
i

C) 2) i-
’ CD

0
2)

CD
‘d

H
-

CD
i-i

i
o

c
i

0
F

-
1

C)
H

i
o

F
t

)
CD

<
F

t
CD

k
<

CD
H

-
Cl

)
F

t
0

H
-

CD
C

)
0

CD
h
j

2)
Ft

H
-

F
t

C)
2)

H
-

F
t

H
-

H1
CD

0
h

0
h

0
H

-
2)

H
-

CD
k
<

2)
F

-
1

C)
0

ci
[-

-1
2
)

F
t

H1
0

o
CD

ci
t

CD
H

-
CD

0
CD

H
-

F
t

C)
0

F
t

H
-

H
i

CD
C)

CD
2)

F
-

1
h-

Ft
d

L
ci

H
-

h
H

-
0

0
C)

CD
H

-
H

i
CD

CD
F

t
CD

i
0

Cl
)

Cl
)

F
t

H
i

Cl
)

H
-

D
F

t
H

-
CD

:y
C:!

)
0

(Q
CD

F
t

[H
2)

2)
H1

H
F

t
F

-
1

C)
F

-
1

I1
CD

F
t

H
H1

-

H
-

U
i

CD
0

0
0

F
t

H
0

2)
H

J
Cl

)
H

-
h

0
CD

CD
c
i

tQ
Cl

)
H CD

0
F

t
H

i
CD

w H

H CD F
t 0 H
-

C) 2) H1 H1

ci 2) H1 H
-

H
i

H
-

CD ci F
t

0 CD H
i

0 2) 0 H
i

F
t CD F
t

H
-

CD CD 2) ci

U
i

2) C) 0 H
i

F
t

CD CD CD I- CD Cl
) ci 2) H
-

N CD ci H

h
Fd

ci
I-

F
-

1
0

CD
1 H ci CD

ci
Ft

Cl
)

F
t

CD
H

-
H

i
C)

H
-

CD
C)

I-
2)

F
t

F
t

H
-

H
-

H
i

o
H C) 2)

H
i

F
t

o
H

h
0 Ii

F
t

CD

H
-

H

CD
CD

i- CD
H

ci
CD

CD
ci

CD F
t

ci

H
-

ci
CD

CD

ci CD
F

t
F

t 2)
CD

H H1 CD ci

H1 H
-

C) CD CD CD ci 0 H
i

CD Cl
)

CD H 0 2) H CD 0 H1 0 H CD F
t

Cl
) 2) CD C!
) CD C) H
-

H
i

H
-

C) H H1

H
-

C) 0 H ci CD Cl
) H
i

0 2) ci CD CD C) CD F
t

0 H ci ci CD F
t CD CD F
t

2) CD 2) 0 CD ci H ci CD F
t

CD CD CD 2) ci CD ci H F
t

0 CD

H

2)
d

O
l-

H
-

0
H

C)
H

-
CD

F
t

CD
I.

<
CD CD

F
t

CD
0

H
-

2)
ci

d
CD

H
F

t
k

<
H

-
H

i
H

-

ci
H

ci
CD

CD
<

F
t

CD H
<

CD

2)
0

C)
H

i
C) CD F

t
0

CD ci
H CD ci

h
L

Q
2)

CD
C) F

t
2)

H
-

i
C)

ci
CD CD

F
t

H
-

CD

2)

CD ci CD F
t 2) H
-

H CD ci H F
t

CD CD F
t

H 0

H CD 0 H
i

CD CD CD H 0 2) H C) CD F
t

H
-

H
i

H
-

C) 2)
‘-c

j
F

tP
)

H
-

0
CD M



M
M

M
M

M
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
W

M
H

0
D

cx
J

G
U

i
W

M
H

0
cc

j
U

i
W

E’
H

F
t

CD
H

H
H

-
5

2)
H

(.Q
F-

j
H

d
CD

-Q
t—

H
-

I
0

ct
3

CD
CD

0
CD

F
-

h
><

CD
CD

F
t

2)
5

CD
CD

C)
k
<

<
0

C)
H

I—
F

-
0

d
0

d
F

t
$)

0
3

3
2)

CD
H

0
H

CD
H

-
C)

CD
H

C
)

CD
H

-
1

0
0

CD
h

Q
CD

o
CD

S
H

F
t

I-
H

M
i

0
F

t
F

t
0

CD
H

-
cQ

CD
CD

CD
CD

9)
3

0
CD

H
-

H
-

H
-

0
H

-
CD

CD
H

-
CD

CD
2)

M
i

0
CD

3
-<

9)
h

Cl
)

F
t

CD
N

0
CD

i
CD

F
t

F
t

H
F

t
CD

9)
C)

F
t

F
t

•
Cl

)
0

9)
CD

F
t

H
-

H
-

CD
CD

CD
CD

9)
—

5
F

t
C

)
Cl

)
I

5
2)

0
F

t
()

F
t

0
5

0
3

CD
9)

0
H

-
CD

9)
9)

H
F

t
CD

S
9)

h
<

H
-
C

D
CD

CD
CD

H
T-

0
I

<
CD

0
H

-C
D

CD
3

F
t

0
CD

3
•

CD
-

H
-

H
CD

(.Q
0

Cl
)

H
-

h
ç-r

CD
d

L
I

5
h

H
-

F
r

M
i
•

3
5

0
0

CD
CD

3
1.

Q
M

i
J

F
t

9)
9)

H
C)

Q
9)

H
-C

D
H

}
CD

F
t

h
CD

CD
J

H
5

H
M

i
LI

I
H

C)
H

0
F

t
0

k
<

CD
‘-

H
k
<

CD
H

-
bi

CD
-

2)
CD

0
M

i
I-

H
-

0
9)

0
5

F
t

•
M

i
0

Q
H

I-
r
r

H
-

CD
5

F
t

9)
J

0
c-t

Cl
)

F
t

F
t

H
-

9)
5

Q
9)

<
CD

F
t

H
-C

D
k

<
CD

H
C

)
CD

C)
I

CD
<

CD
S

•
CD

I-
H

5
h’

ii
CD

CD
9)

Q
CD

9)
-

CD
CD

CD
CD

0
•

CD
9)

CD
Ii

F
t

F
t

c-t
F

t
d

H
-

P
-

F
t

5
•
•

H
-

h
H

-
9)

CD
d

C)
CD

-
3

b
CD

CD
‘d

-<
H

-
F

t
CD

S
CD

0
F

t
CD

l-
0

C)
-

H
-
C

D
-

CD
CD

k
<

CD
0

0
Q

F
t

0
t-

9)
CD

3
C)

H
-

F
t

H
F

t
9)

H
CD

9)
H

-
<

0
F

t
CD

Q
9)

H
H

H
-

CD
•

F
t

C)
k

<
CD

c-t
F

t
S

CD
CD

0
3

•
H

M
i

CD
‘-

<
CD

9)
•

CD
0

0
CD

9)
0

CD
C)

H
CD

CD
3

F
t

M
i

CD
ç-

t
-

CD
CD

0
CD

H
-

F
t

H
CD

F
t

I-
CD

j
C)

0
Ci

)
5

CD
H

-
)

Q
d

H
CD

k
<

CD
CD

h
0

H
CD

H
-

H
-

M
i

H
H

-
I-

2)
L

i.
CD

-
•

CD
9)

9)
‘-

<
0

9)
0

H
H

ç
-t

F
t

<1
L

CD
9)

CD
H

5
M

i
H

-
H

D
H

-
CD

C)
H

-
9)

0
5

•
CD

CD
Ii

H
CD

M
i

F
t

k
<

H
-

C)
<

0
9)

CD
0

H
-

h
H

-
H

-
F

t
CD

I-
0

1
H

3
1

CD
H

-
3

H
-

CD
C)

H
-

0
0

M
i

3
H

-
9)

5
H

-
CD

0
F

t
F

t
9)

M
i

Ii
0

2)
F

t
H

-
3

h
2)

CD
0

H
-

H
-

9)
F

t
CD

CD
F

t
<

0
F

t
Ii

<
t

‘-<
CD

3
3

1’
j

CD
3

F
t

H
-

CD
CD

CD
(Q

CD
d

0
F

t
9)

‘i
i

CD
0

d
CD

2)
F

t
CD

F
t

-<
I-

F
t

CD
H

h
H

[
‘
J
f

CD
0

F
t

2)
S

CD
0

CD
9)

0
CD

0
d

-•
3

CD
2)

C)
CD

CD
F

t
13

M
i

9)
3

5
9)

<
CD

H
-

0
h

c
i

H
-

•
13

H
-

9)
2)

CD
2)

H
H

13
‘-

<
F

t
F

t
H

(-Q
CD



Page 30

1 mark the pre-filed testimony of John Hock as

2 Exhibit 12 and the pre-filed testimony of Randi

3 Willie as Exhibit 13. Seeing none, they’re

4 Exhibit’s 12 and 13.

5 (Document marked as ILPCB

6 Exhibit No.’s 12-13 for

7 identification.)

8 MS. TIPSORD: Did you want to go do

9 a brief summary or go right to questions?

10 MR. HOCK: I was going to give a

11 brief summary, if I may.

12 MS. TIPSORD: That’s fine.

13 MR. HOCK: My name is John Hock.

14 I’m a vice president with Civil & Environmental

15 Consultants and two of the issues that have been

16 heavily discussed through this rulemaking process

17 have been the maximum allowable concentrations,

18 what are the appropriate numbers, and also

19 groundwater monitoring and during the previous

20 hearing the testimony given by the IEPA indicated

21 they didn’t have a chance to look at, didn’t

22 have -- or have a chance to review actual data

23 from CCDD fill sites about what types of

24 concentrations or parameters may be in CCDD.
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Page 43

1 WHEREUPON:

2 DOUGLAS CLAY

3 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

4 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

5 MS. TIPSORD: I’m assuming you’ll be

6 answering questions later on?

7 MR. CLAY: Yes, I will.

8 MR. HENRIKSEN: Ms. Tipsord, his

9 last two statements were pretty significant. Do

10 you want him to make those now so they’re part of

11 the record?

12 MS. TIPSORD: It’s a retroactive

13 swearing in.

14 MR. HENRIKSEN: Thank you.

15 MS. TIPSORD: That’s why he was

16 sworn in.

17 MR. HENRIKSEN: Thank you.

18 MS. TIPSORD: That happens a lot.

19 MR. HENRIKSEN: Okay. Thank you.

20 MR. CLAY: Mr. Hock, on page seven

21 of your testimony, you reference attachment two

22 and it’s a letter from the First Environmental

23 Laboratories concerning PH values 8,500 soil and

24 non-soil samples analyzed between 2006 -- January
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Page 45

1 distribution of the soil samples within that

2 geographic range?

3 MR. HOCK: First Environmental is

4 unable to provide an answer to that question.

5 MR. WIGHT: Yes, I have a question

6 for Mr. Willie. You had mentioned a couple of

7 land reclamation projects you were involved in

8 back around 2005, which you felt the risk had

9 increased to the point where you had to withdraw

10 from those projects. Could you tell us what the

11 status of those projects were at the time of your

12 withdrawal in terms of how close to being

13 completed were they or how far from being

14 completed?

15 MR. WILLIE: The one facility in

16 2005 we stopped and there was probably ten years

17 worth of fill material we could have brought in.

18 We were developing an area along a state highway

19 where there is commercial potential. The one that

20 is more current that we walked away from 18 months

21 ago probably has five to six years remaining if we

22 were to continue bringing material in.

23 MR. WIGHT: Okay. What has happened

24 to this project since? Have they just maintained
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Page 48

1 type of material is going out of state right now.

2 MR. HUFF: Can you expand on what

3 the economic implications of adopting the proposed

4 Maximum Allowable Concentration will have on both

5 the generators and on the CCDD facilities and

6 uncontaminated soil facilities that historically

7 accepted this material, but will not be able to

8 going forward?

9 MR. HOCK: Again, if CCDD facilities

10 cannot accept this material, the economic

11 implementation for generators is negative.

12 They’ll either have to pay more, higher tipping

13 fees to take it to a landfill. In addition to the

14 tipping fees, they may have to transport it

15 further. If they elect to take it to what I’ll

16 refer to as an unregulated facility, in my view,

17 they’re taking on additional liability.

18 You know, for the CCDD or soil

19 only fill sites, this will obviously decrease the

20 volume on material they’ll be able to accept and I

21 do believe you’ll see additional facilities cease

22 operations in the fairly near future.

23 MR. HUFF: And, finally, on page

24 four of your testimony, you note that seven out of
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Page 50

1 have here now so I have a clean copy to give her

2 so you have a complete exhibit.

3 MS. TIPSORD: Do you want to mark it

4 as another exhibit or attach it?

5 MR. HENRIKSEN: Just attach it.

6 MS. TIPSORD: We’ll attach it.

7 MR. HENRIKSEN: That was an

8 attachment.

9 MR. WILT: Just a few questions for

10 Mr. Hock who I’m pleased to say I know because he

11 used to be with our company, Waste Management. He

12 used to work for us just in a different setting.

13 First, on the sampling you took. You testified in

14 response to a question that was just raised that

15 you looked at samples from four CCDD sites, if I

16 recall correct?

17 MR. HOCK: Correct.

18 MR. WILT: How many are there in

19 operation today? Do you know? Do you have a feel

20 for? How many CCDD sites are in operation today?

21 MR. HOCK: According to the IEPA

22 website, there are 62 that are permitted. I know

23 that not all 62 of those are operational. So

24 close to ten percent.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 MR. WILT: And obviously there have

2 been some CCD sites -- CCDD sites that have been

3 in operation that are no longer operational?

4 MR. HOCK: Certainly.

5 MR. WILT: With respect to soil fill

6 sites, were any of the four sites that you looked

7 at borings from soil fill sites?

8 MR. HOCK: No.

9 MR. WILT: Do you have any

10 understanding or any knowledge as to how many soil

11 fill sites are in operation in Illinois today?

12 MR. HOCK: A list that we obtained

13 from the IEPA from September 2011 indicated that

14 there are about 25 registered soil fill sites in

15 the state.

16 MR. WILT: So the total universe 61

17 CCDD sites, approximately 25 or so soil fill

18 sites, 85 or so sites, is that approximately

19 correct from your --

20 MR. HOCK: That are registered or

21 permitted.

22 MR. WILT: And your information

23 comes from four?

24 MR. HOCK: Correct.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 indicates that as part of being able to accept it,

2 you have to confirm and document that the CCDD or

3 uncontaminated soil was not removed from a site as

4 part of a cleanup or removal of contaminants and

5 it goes onto reference CERCLA, cleanups as part of

6 RCRA, also as part of the Leaking Underground

7 Storage Tank Program or the Site Remediation

8 Program. There is an exclusion which I understand

9 is for Cook County schools, which I’m not sure why

10 that’s there, but -- so, yes, most of the

11 remediation projects, to me, are done under the

12 SRP program so it would be specifically excluded.

13 MR. WILT: Let me ask a follow up.

14 Non-remediation project, just the amount of soil

15 that will be moved to CCDD or soil fill sites, do

16 you anticipate that that will increase generally?

17 MR. HOCK: As part of these rules?

18 MR. WILT: Mm-hmm.

19 MR. HOCK: I actually think, again,

20 as written it will decrease. I think most of

21 it -- I think a lot of it will end up going -- I

22 think a lot will go out of state. I think a lot

23 will go to unregulated facilities. I was driving

24 in the Joliet area and there’s a permitted CCDD
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1 aware of any waste that has been accepted at CCDD

2 or soil fill operations in the past in violation

3 of the Environmental Protection Act?

4 MR. HOCK: Personally, I am not. I

5 have certainly heard of sites that have. There

6 are some that was referenced like the Lynwood site

7 and I guess that’s where it was my thought or

8 recommendation that, yes, if there are sites that

9 are known or demonstrated to have taken, you know,

10 general C and ID or other things that do not meet

11 the requirements, then the potential is, yes,

12 groundwater monitoring might be appropriate.

13 MR. WILT: Let me ask you a

14 follow-up question on your comment. In your

15 testimony as you just stated, you say CEC suggests

16 groundwater monitoring only be required for CCDD

17 facilities which are known or demonstrated to have

18 taken significant amounts of non-CCDD fill. How

19 would you know which ones took waste? How is the

20 public protected so that those bad sites would

21 have groundwater monitoring? How do you know and

22 can you know soon enough if you don’t have

23 monitoring?

24 MR. HOCK: In terms of whether --
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1 determine what sites should have groundwater

2 monitoring?

3 MR. HOCK: You could certainly look

4 at the historical records of the facility, but --

5 yes, really looking at historical records, past

6 enforcement, those would certainly be two primary

7 means.

8 MR. WILT: Thank you. I have no

9 other questions.

10 MS. TIPSORD: Any other questions

11 for Mr. Willie?

12 MS. MANNING: Claire Manning,

13 Chicago Public Building Commission. I have a

14 couple follow-up questions from Mr. Wilt’s

15 questions to Mr. Hock. Mr. Wilt had asked you

16 questions about groundwater monitoring kind of

17 after the fact because what is in there now,

18 correct me if -- there is no groundwater

19 monitoring of CCD]D facilities now, is that

20 correct?

21 MR. HOCK: Yeah, I do understand

22 that there’s limited monitoring performed for

23 mining purposes in a number of locations, but

24 certainly nothing that I’m aware of to the extent
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Page 59

1 getting what needs to safely and can safely be

2 disposed of in a CCDID facility given the rules as

3 they’re written right now?

4 MR. HOCK: Yes, a lot of cost, a lot

5 of effort for little value.

6 MS. MANNING: Okay. Thank you.

7 MR. SYLVESTER: Hi. Steven

8 Sylvester on behalf of the Attorney General’s

9 Office. I had a couple of follow-up questions to

10 the questions that have been asked so far. One of

11 the things that you had talked about so far was

12 the enforcement mechanism to determine if there

13 was -- in the absence of groundwater monitoring if

14 the Illinois EPA inspectors would go out, are you

15 aware of how many inspectors there are that

16 inspect these CCDD facilities?

17 MR. HOCK: The exact number, no. I

18 know of several, but I don’t know the number.

19 MR. SYLVESTER: A ballpark number.

20 MR. HOCK: I guess 25, 30.

21 MR. SYLVESTER: Okay. Well, where

22 I’m going with that is these CCDD landfill

23 operations fill up basically Monday through

24 Friday, correct, and the purpose of the permits is

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 they self report that they comply with the Part

2 11 --

3 THE COURT REPORTER: After Part 11?

4 MS. TIPSORD: We can’t hear you.

5 MR. SYLVESTER: That the operators

6 self report their compliance with Part 1100

7 regulations?

8 MR. HOCK: I’m sorry. Could you

9 repeat the question?

10 MR. SYLVESTER: Sure. Did the sites

11 self report their compliance with the Part 1100

12 regulations?

13 MR. HOCK: Yes. I mean, they

14 maintain documentation on site and things like

15 that, yes.

16 MR. SYLVESTER: So, say the Illinois

17 EPA goes out and inspects on January 1st any site

18 and they come back and say they do one inspection

19 a year, that means they were out there for maybe a

20 an hour, maybe two hours to see what is going on

21 in the site, would you agree with that?

22 MR. HOCK: If they’re only out there

23 once a year, yes.

24 MR. SYLVESTER: Assuming that.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 your opinion. You believe it should be on a case

2 by case basis we should be required to do

3 groundwater testing?

4 MR. HOCK: I guess my opinion would

5 be that it should not be required unless you --

6 these other things have been demonstrated or

7 determined that it was known that you took general

8 C and D or MSW or other things like that.

9 MR. SYLVESTER: So how would that

10 account for CCDD or non-CCDD waste that gets into

11 the site where they’re not a bad actor, but it

12 does impact groundwater where it’s a resource

13 groundwater and may not even appear for a couple

14 years after the site is closed?

15 MR. HOCK: I guess my opinion is,

16 again, for sites that do attempt to follow the

17 rules where a large majority is uncontaminated

18 soil that the risk of groundwater contamination

19 from these facilities is very low.

20 MR. SYLVESTER: That’s all my

21 questions.

22 MS. TIPSORD: Thank you.

23 MR. RAO: Mr. Hock, are you familiar

24 with the Board’s inert waste landfill regulations?

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



Page 65

1 MR. HOCK: Just generally.

2 MR. RAO: Are you aware of these

3 rules that they don’t require groundwater

4 monitoring, but they require testing of leachate

5 groundwater monitoring?

6 MR. HOCK: I’m not that familiar

7 with the rules because I haven’t been involved

8 with any inert waste landfills. I’ve been

9 involved with many municipal solid waste

10 landfills, but not inert waste landfills.

11 MR. RAO: Okay. Thank you.

12 MS. TIPSORD: Anything further?

13 Thank you very much, gentlemen. We appreciate it.

14 Mr. Pyles, Harvey Porkorny, is he with you?

15 MR. PYLES: He is not here.

16 MS. TIPSORD: Do you want to then

17 have his testimony entered as a public comment?

18 MR. PYLES: That would probably be

19 appropriate.

20 MS. TIPSORD: Okay. We can go ahead

21 and go with you as soon as Member Johnson gets

22 back. So go ahead and grab a seat. Let’s go

23 ahead and take a ten-minute break and then we’ll

24 start.
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1 (Whereupon, a break was taken

2 after which the following

3 proceedings were had.)

4 MS. TIPSORD: Okay. We’ll go to

5 David Pyles. I would note it was pre-filed with

6 both his name and Harvey Porkorny, but Harvey is

7 not with us today so this is the pre-filed

8 testimony of David Pyles. Do you have a clean

9 copy with you today.

10 MR. PYLES: I can give you this one,

11 sure.

12 MS. TIPSORD: Okay. If there’s no

13 objection -- can we have the witness sworn in,

14 please.

15 WHEREUPON:

16 DAVID PYLES

17 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

18 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

19 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no

20 objection, we’ll have the pre—filed testimony of

21 David Pyles entered as Exhibit No. 14. Seeing

22 none, it’s Exhibit 14.

23

24
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Page 69

1 wish to be added amongst this as a stewardship of

2 the CCDD rules.

3 I don’t wish to go through a

4 whole narrative reading word and verse, but the

5 licensure act provides for this and if there’s any

6 questions to that we can reference that act as

7 well, but, in essence, that’s my testimony today

8 is to request inclusion in here for the Illinois

9 licensed professional geologist into this

10 rulemaking.

11 MS. TIPSORD: For Mr. Pyles, do we

12 have any questions? Thank you so much for taking

13 the time to testify and be here today.

14 MR. PYLES: Thanks.

15 MS. TIPSORD: We’ll move onto

16 Gregory Wilcox. Can we have the witness sworn in.

17 WHEREUPON:

18 GREGORY WILCOX

19 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

20 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

21 MS. TIPSORD: Do we have a clean

22 copy of Mr. Wilcox’s testimony?

23 MR. WILCOX: I do.

24 MS. TIPSORD: Thank you so much. If
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1 is very confusing and we think would be

2 problematic. That’s in summary our testimony and

3 I’ll open it up to questions.

MS. TIPSORD: Thank you. Mr. Wilt,

5 you had some pre-filed testimony.

6 MR. WILT: Dennis Wilt from Waste

7 Management of Illinois. At the conclusion of your

8 testimony, Mr. Wilcox, you question whether there

9 is sufficient data to support the proposed

10 groundwater monitoring. There’s a reference to

11 fill site at Lynwood that apparently took waste

12 and the question is Lynwood is not the only CCDD

13 site that has taken waste, is it?

14 MR. WILCOX: I’m sorry. Are you

15 asking me?

16 MR. WILT: Yes, I am.

17 MR. WILCOX: I have no knowledge of

18 any other sites that have taken waste. I think

19 that question was asked at the last hearing to

20 Mr. Purseglove and I think the only example they

21 gave was the Lynwood site. That’s the only one

22 I’m aware of.

23 MR. WILT: Are you aware of the

24 Reliable materials site in Lyons?
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1 MR. WILCOX: I am.

2 MR. WILT: Are you aware of the fact

3 that a complaint has been filed regarding that

4 site in accepting materials?

MR. WILCOX: I am.

6 MR. WILT: And are you aware that

7 the allegation in that complaint is that the

8 Reliable CCDD site has taken as much as 60,000

9 yards of waste?

10 MR. WILCOX: I believe that is the

11 premise of the allegation.

12 MR. WILT: Do you know the nature of

13 the contamination thatTs alleged in the complaint?

14 MR. WILCOX: I do not. I have not

15 seen data to show that any contaminated soils

16 exceeding health and human impacts have been put

17 into that site.

18 MR. WILT: Have you seen the

19 complaint?

20 MR. WILCOX: I have seen the

21 complaint.

22 MR. WILT: Have you seen the exhibit

23 to the complaint that lists the levels of

24 contamination based on certain soil borings that
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1 goes on page after page after page?

2 MR. WILCOX: I think you’re

3 talking -- are you talking about the soil borings

4 from the site where some of the soil was taken to

5 a landfill? I’m not sure what data you’re saying

6 to.

7 MR. WILT: Let me just go on. The

8 alleged contamination or --

9 MS. MANNING: Madam Hearing Officer,

10 if I might, and I’m sorry to interrupt Mr. Wilt,

11 but I realize that an objection is not necessarily

12 what is the course at a rulemaking, but in this

13 particular line of questioning, the Board has this

14 case before them, that complaint has been filed

15 with the Illinois Pollution Control Board. It’s

16 settled by some of the parties. It’s in large

17 part the reason that we’re here to define

18 uncontaminated so these kinds of enforcement

19 actions don’t continue.

20 So I don’t necessarily -- if you

21 want to allow Mr. Wilt to continue asking

22 Mr. Wilcox what the allegations of that matter

23 are, that’s fine. I’m just telling you I don’t

24 know where we’re going with all of this because
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1 any other questions for Mr. Wilcox?

2 MS. MANNING: Just a couple

3 follow-up questions. And, Mr. Wilcox, in that

4 manner, is there a dispute as well regarding the

5 waste that Mr. Wilt is asking you about, is the

6 waste that’s alleged to be waste soil?

7 MR. WILCOX: Yes.

8 MS. MANNING: Is the dispute as to

9 whether the soil was contaminated or

10 uncontaminated?

11 MR. WILCOX: Yes.

12 MS. MANNING: To your knowledge, was

13 the soil tested?

14 MR. WILCOX: Yes, to my knowledge,

15 it was tested.

16 MS. MANNING: To your knowledge, is

17 the dispute really what kind of TACO parameters

18 are appropriate for contaminated or uncontaminated

‘9 soil in that case?

20 MR. WILCOX: I believe that to be

21 the heart of the case.

22 MS. MANNING: Thank you.

23 MS. TIPSORD: Anything further?

24 Thank you so much for taking the time to testify
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1 this morning. With that, we’ll move onto

2 Mr. Dixon. Mr. Kruger is not here, is that

3 correct, Mr. Dixon?

4 MR. DIXON: Yes, ma’am.

5 MS. TIPSORD: We will transfer his

6 pre-filed testimony to a public comment. I will

7 have the clerk’s office take care of that later

8 today. With that, can we have Mr. Dixon sworn in.

9 WHEREUPON:

10 WILLIAM DIXON

11 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

12 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

13 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no

14 objection, we will admit the pre-filed testimony

15 of Mr. William Dixon as Exhibit 16. Seeing none,

16 it’s Exhibit 16.

17 (Document marked as ILPCB

18 Exhibit No. 16 for

19 identification.)

20 MS. TIPSORD: Mr. Dixon, do you have

21 a clean copy of that with you.

22 MR. DIXON: I have a borrowed copy.

23 MS. TIPSORD: That’s all right.

24 I’ll print one off later today and would you like
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1 to summarize your testimony briefly?

2 MR. DIXON: Really, my concern is

3 that the act was passed and in several places the

4 act provides for professional engineers or

5 professional geologists to perform activities

6 related to the CCDD fill and in the last copy of

7 the regulations that are the proposed regulations

8 under the 1100, in some places they say

9 professional geologist -- professional engineer or

10 professional geologist and in other places they do

11 not include both and I strongly feel that both

12 should be included all the way through the

13 regulation consistently. Mr. Krumenacher and

14 Mr. Pyles have testified on the same point before

15 and I would be happy to answer any questions

16 anyone might have.

17 MS. TIPSORD: Thank you. Are there

18 any questions for Mr. Dixon? Thank you so much

19 for taking the time to be here today and

20 testifying.

21 MR. DIXON: Thank you.

22 MS. TIPSORD: That moves us onto

23 Michael Sturino -- am I pronouncing that

24 correctly -- from the Illinois Road and
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1 Transportation Builders Association. Okay. We

2 will go then to Mr. Liss from Waste Management.

3 Can we have the witness sworn in.

4 WHEREUPON:

5 KENNETH LISS

6 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

7 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

8 MS. TIPSORD: Thank you. If there’s

9 no objection, we will enter Mr. Liss’ testimony as

10 Exhibit 17. Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 17.

11 (Document marked as ILPCB

12 Exhibit No. 17 for

13 identification.)

14 MR. LISS: I have no statements to

15 make. I’ll just accept questions or go sit down.

16 MS. TIPSORD: Okay. There were

17 pre-filed questions I believe from Mr. Henriksen,

18 is that correct?

19 MR. HENRIKSEN: Correct.

20 MS. TIPSORD: Whenever you’re ready,

21 go ahead.

22 MR. HENRIKSEN: Thank you.

23 Mr. Liss, did you review the Agency’s proposed

24 amendments to 35 Ill. Adm. Code Part 1100 prior to
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1 the filing of your testimony with the Illinois

2 Pollution Control Board?

3 MR. LISS: Yes.

4 MR. HENRIKSEN: Did you also review

5 Public Act 96-1460 prior to the filing of your

6 testimony with the Illinois Pollution Control

7 Board?

8 MR. LISS: Yes.

9 MR. HENRIKSEN: Prior to the

10 enactment of Public Act 96-1460, did the Illinois

11 Environmental Protection Agency, IEPA, regulate

12 the operation of soil fill sites?

13 MR. LISS: I don’t think it was as

14 defined. It’s -- they’re regulated inert in CCDD

15 material.

16 MR. I-IENRIKSEN: So prior to the

17 enactment of the act, they did not regulate soil

18 fill sites?

19 MR. LISS: Uncontaminated -- are we

20 talking about what is proposed here,

21 uncontaminated soil fill?

22 MR. HENRIKSEN: Well, Public Act

23 96-1460, which you reviewed, had a Section

24 22.51(a) that purports to regulate soil fill
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1 operators and you’re aware of that since you

2 reviewed this law, correct?

3 MR. LISS: Yes. I’m trying to

understand if you’re asking is there regulated

uncontaminated soil that is defined in these

6 proceedings? That’s all.

7 MR. HENRIKSEN: No, sir. My

8 question is --

9 MR. LISS: Yes, they’re regulated.

10 MR. FIENRIKSEN: So prior to the

11 enactment, the IEPA regulated the operation of

12 soil sites?

13 MR. LISS: Yes.

14 MR. HENRIKSEN: It did?

15 MR. LISS: Well, in the context of

16 my answer to you, it depends on what you want to

17 call it back then. I said there was some

18 provisions for regulated soil.

19 MR. HENRIKSEN: And what were those

20 provisions?

21 MR. LISS: It’s in the inert and

22 it’s in the CCDD.

23 MR. HENRIKSEN: Was there any --

24 prior to the enactment of 96-1460, did the IEPA
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1 have regulatory authority over sites that just

2 accepted clean soil?

3 MR. LISS: What do you mean by

4 regulatory authority? The EPA has broad

authorities to investigate instances where it

6 might be damaging to human health and the

environment.

8 MR. HENRIKSEN: Do they require

9 sites that merely took clean soil to --

10 MR. LISS: Get a permit, no.

11 MR. HENRIKSEN: -- register?

12 MR. LISS: To register? I think

13 register, yeah.

14 MR. HENRIKSEN: Prior to the

15 enactment of --

16 MR. LISS: No.

17 MR. HENRIKSEN: -- 96-1460?

18 Screening prior to the enactment of 96-1460?

19 MR. LISS: I’m not familiar.

20 MR. HENRIKSEN: Isn’t it true that

21 the IEPA’s proposed amendments to 35 Ill. Adm.

22 Code Part 1100 seek to regulate the operation of

23 soil fill sites?

24 MR. LISS: Yes.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



Page 83

1 MR. HENRTKSEN: Yet on page two of

2 your pre-filed testimony, you state “The Agency’s

3 proposed rules take a hands off approach with no

4 effective regulation of soil fill sites,” is that

5 correct?

6 MR. LISS: That’s my opinion.

7 MR. HENRIKSEN: You have read and

8 reviewed these regulations prior to following your

9 testimony with the Board?

10 MR. LISS: Yes.

11 MR. HENRTKSEN: Prior to appearing

12 today?

13 MR. LISS: I said yes.

14 MR. HENRIKSEN: In these rules that

15 you reviewed, there is a part Section 1100.505

16 operating standards, did you review those rules?

17 MR. LISS: Yes.

18 MR. HENRIKSEN: Does not these rules

19 state in uncontaminated soil fill operations in

20 which we’re speaking says uncontaminated soil

21 operations are subject to all the standards and

22 requirements of Section’s 1100.202 and 1100.209

23 Subpart B excluding Section 1100.203, correct?

24 MR. LISS: Yes.
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1 MR. HENRTICSEN: Section 1100.201 has

2 a list of prohibitions that also applies to clean

3 soil fill sites?

4 MR. LISS: Yes.

5 MR. HENRIK.SEN: It has requirements

6 for surface water drainage that also applies to

7 soil fill sites?

8 MR. LISS: Yes.

9 MR. HENRIKSEN: Does 1100.204

10 operating standards that also apply to soil fill

11 sites?

12 MR. LISS: Yes.

13 MR. HENRIKSEN: Does 1100.205

14 certifications and load checking also apply to

‘5 soil fill sites?

16 MR. LISS: Yes.

17 MR. HENRIKSEN: Section 1100.206,

18 salvaging, also applies to soil fill sites?

19 MR. LISS: Yes.

20 MR. HENRIKSEN: 1100.207 boundary

21 control --

22 MR. LISS: Do you want me to say yes

23 that I read it all or do you want to go by each

24 subsection?
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Page 87

1 like that corrected. I was referring to -- and

2 then I’ll answer your next question, too. I meant

3 generator. It’s generator.

4 MR. HENRIKSEN: So it’s not true

5 your testimony that you pre-filed and said was

6 correct you say no owner/operator certification

7 required to be obtained by fill operators, that’s

8 not your testimony?

9 MR. IISS: I said it’s an error.

10 MR. HENRIKSEN: So what is the

11 actual -- what should it be?

12 MR. LISS: Section 1100.205 talks

‘3 about certification for load checking. My

14 testimony was referring to that.

15 MR. I-IENRIKSEN: I’m just reading --

16 MR. LISS: I understand.

‘7 MR. HENRIKSEN: Page four, line two

18 no owner/operator certification is required to be

19 obtained by fill operators, is that true?

20 MR. LISS: No.

21 MR. HENRIKSEN: That’s not true?

22 MR. LISS: In the section that I’m

23 talking about, do you want me to read it to you?

24 You can have a certification from the source site
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Page 90

1 screening requirements?

2 MR. LISS: There are screening

3 requirements included.

4 MR. HENRIKSEN: And you did say that

5 there are -- there are certification and load

6 checking requirements for soil fill as well as

7 CCflD, correct?

8 MR. LISS: I didn’t state that.

9 MR. HENRIKSEN: I’m sorry?

10 MR. LISS: Which number are you on?

11 I have your list here. Where are we at?

12 MR. HENRIKSEN: Page eight you

13 stated there are no screening requirements, but

14 that was incorrect, there are screening

15 requirements?

16 MR. LISS: We already went through

17 that one. I want to know the next question you

18 went to. I have your sheet. Which one are we on?

19 MR. HENRIKSEN: Question eight. Is

20 it true that stated on page four of your screening

21 requirements --

22 MR. LISS: I already answered that.

23 MR. HENRIKSEN: In fact, that was

24 incorrect?
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12

13

14

15

16

17

18

19

20

21

22

23

24

MR. HENRIKSEN: There’s also --

MR. LISS: It states those things

for the owner/operator.

MR. HENRIKSEN: There’s also a

requirement in there for Section 1100.205 that

there’s a requirement for implementation of a load

checking program, including random inspections?

MR. LISS: Is that a question?

MR. HENRIKSEN:

MR. LISS: Yes,

1

2

3

4

5

6

7

8

9

10

11 owner/operator

Yes.

for the

MR. HENRIKSEN: There’s also special

measures for accepting loads that are from suspect

persons or sources?

MR. LISS: What section?

MR. HENRIKSEN: 205.

MR. LISS: What part?

MR. HENRIKSEN: That would be (a)5.

MR. LISS: 205 doesn’t have an AS.

MR. HENRIKSEN: We’re talking about

the proposed rules here.

MR. LISS: I’ve got them.

MS. TIPSORD: Proposed rules don’t

have an AS. 20 (a) 1, 2, 3 and B.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 95

1 appreciate that his testimony not be restated

2 improperly.

3 MS. TIPSORD: It’s noted for the

4 record and please resist characterizing the

5 testimony unless it’s evident.

6 MR. }-IENRIKSEN: So there are -- so

7 it’s your testimony that there are screening

8 requirements for fill operations, but you don’t

9 think they’re effective?

10 MR. LISS: Correct.

MR. RENRIKSEN: Given that you’re

12 aware that generator certifications are mandated

13 by proposed rules for all materials brought to a

14 CCDD or uncontaminated soil site, correct?

15 MR. LISS: Am I aware of that?

16 MR. HENRIKSEN: Of that requirement

17 in the rules, are you aware of that?

18 MR. LISS: I stated that Section

19 1100.205(a) has owner/operator certifications.

20 MR. HENRIKSEN: Doesn’t the

21 owner/operator refer to as the site

22 owner/operator --

23 MR. LISS: Correct.

24 MR. HENRIKSEN: -- aren’t they

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



Page 96

1 required to get a certification from the source

2 site owner?

3 MR. IISS: Where does it read that?

4 MR. HENRIKSEN: That’s in the

5 proposed rules.

6 MR. LISS: Which section?

7 MR. HENRIKSEN: 205A.

8 MR. LISS: Correct. I stated that

9 earlier, yes. How many times do I have to repeat

10 that?

11 MR. HENRIKSEN: I just asked you

12 given that generator certifications are mandated

13 by proposed rules for all materials brought to a

14 CCDD or uncontaminated soil fill site wouldn’t

15 this requirement that you just read deter improper

16 disposal at these facilities?

17 MR. LISS: No, I think it’s

18 ineffective and it will not always deter improper

19 disposal. That’s my opinion.

20 MR. HENRIKSEN: Thank you. Is it

21 true as stated on page four of your pre-filed

22 testimony that there are no standards set forth in

23 the Agency’s proposed rules regarding sampling?

24 And then you say see Section 1100.610.
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Page 98

1 MR. LISS: No, these are not

2 standards. I just remembered what you asked me.

3 Three are incorporations by reference.

4 MR. HENRIKSEN: So your answer is

5 no?

6 MR. LISS: To this section, I don’t

7 think these are standards. I think these are just

8 incorporation by reference.

9 MR. HENRIKSEN: Thank you. And

10 you’re familiar with these rules, correct?

11 MR. LISS: Yeah.

12 MR. HENRIKSEN: Are you also

13 familiar with test methods for evaluating solid

14 waste physical/chemical methods EPA publication

15 SW-846?

16 MR. LISS: Yes, I am.

17 MR. HENRIKSEN: Doesn’t Chapter 9 of

18 SW—846 entitled sampling plan provide detailed

19 information regarding the design and development

20 of sampling plans including random sampling,

21 stratified random sampling?

22 MR. LISS: I’m familiar with all of

23 those and they are in that section as an

24 incorporation by reference. Now, if they’re
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Page 100

1 the Agency’s proposed rules regarding sampling.

2 I’m on page four of my testimony.

3 MR. HENRIKSEN: Yes.

4 MR. LISS: In brackets, it’s see

5 Section 1100.610.

6 MR. HENRIKSEN: Correct.

7 MR. LISS: So why don’t we ask me

8 these questions in the context of that part of my

9 testimony.

10 MR. HENRIKSEN: I just did.

11 MR. LISS: We were in the

12 incorporation by reference part.

13 MR. HENRIKSEN: Don’t these rules --

14 doesn’t the incorporation by reference rules

15 actually pull these standards into Part 1100,

16 isn’t that correct?

17 MR. LISS: Yes, some of these are

18 pulled in here.

19 MR. HENRIIKSEN: Isn’t one of the

20 things pulled in here this EPA publication SW-846?

21 MR. LISS: Let me go back to that.

22 By way of TACO -- let me get back to 610 here.

23 The following - I’m in .610(b)l if the background

24 value -- I’ll go slow -- 35 IAC Code 742 appendix
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Page 102

1 fact, standards in the rules that set forth

2 requirements for sampling?

3 MR. LISS: Yes, there are some that

4 are considered standards.

5 MR. HENRIKSEN: Thank you. Is it

6 true as stated on page four your testimony that

7 Public Act 94-1416 allows soil contaminated with

8 background levels of benzopyrene removed in

9 connection with a ground fill cleanup project to

10 be disposed of in an unlined fill operation? And

11 that’s under part of your testimony page four

12 dealing with what you call tainted soils.

13 MR. LISS: Yes, that’s how I stated

14 it.

15 MR. F{ENRIKSEN: Isn’t it true that

16 Section ll00.205(a)2 certifications and load

17 checking list the requirements for acceptance of

18 CCDD and uncontaminated soil and that includes the

19 following that the operator has to confirm and

20 document that CC or uncontaminated soil was not

21 removed from a site and specifically lists a SRP

22 site, a Site Remediation Program site, as a site

23 where this material can’t be --

24 MR. LISS: What would happen before
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1 you entered the SRP site and the soil was moved

2 around? Isn’t it possible that you can take soil

3 from a site that you’re going to go into the SRP

4 and move the now defined as uncontaminated soil

5 around as a technicality before you actually

6 comply with this? Yes. The answer is yes.

7 MR. HENRIKSEN: That wasn’t my

8 question.

9 MR. LISS: I’m sorry.

10 MR. HENRIKSEN: I’m just trying to

11 understand what part of --

12 MR. LISS: I’m trying to explain it

13 because I know some of it’s convoluted and it’s

14 trying to follow it through the rules and it’s my

15 opinion that you can get away with that.

16 MR. HENRIKSEN: Focusing on the

17 statement you make. You state that soil

18 contaminated with background levels of benzopyrene

19 moved in connection with ground fill cleanup

20 projects can be disposed of in an unlined fill

21 operation under this law? That’s what you’re

22 saying, correct?

23 MR. LISS: Yeah.

24 MR. HENRIKSEN: Doesn’t the rule
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1 state on its face that the certifications and load

2 checking that CCDD or clean soil sites have to do

3 have to confirm and document that the soil doesn’t

4 come through an SRP site?

5 MR. LISS: You’re citing a

6 regulatory definition of a cleanup program or

7 site. I said a cleanup site and I didn’t mean it

8 to be a play on words.

9 I’ll go back to what I said when

10 we started on this dialogue. You could have a

11 building that you’re tearing down and you know

12 there’s existing contamination. Before you enter

13 the SRP program, you could move unwanted soil to

14 an unlined quarry.

15 MR. HENRIKSEN: But isn’t the

16 operator required to confirm that the material

17 doesn’t come from those kinds of places?

18 MR. LISS: It depends upon on what

19 point. If you file and you enter the SRP program,

20 the certification would say, oops, can’t go to

21 this CCDD soil fill because it’s in the SRP, but

22 with good planning before you enter the program I

23 don’t think this applies. You can move this soil.

24 MR. HENRIKSEN: But you can’t accept
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1 material that’s knowingly been part of an SRP

2 program?

3 MR. LISS: That goes to what I just

4 said.

5 MR. HENRIKSEN: It can’t be part of

6 a CERCLA cleanup, correct?

7 MR. LISS: Pardon me?

8 MR. HENRIKSEN: It can’t be part of

9 a comprehensive environmental response - CERCLA

10 cleanup?

11 MR. LISS: No. They’re all listed

12 there.

13 MR. F{ENRIKSEN: It can’t be part of

14 a LUST cleanup, correct?

15 MR. LISS: It doesn’t apply to -- do

16 you want me to read them all?

17 MR. HENRIKSEN: I’m trying to --

18 MR. LISS: These are programs that

19 you enter into these programs. What my testimony

20 is saying that before you enter into the program

21 it doesn’t apply. It’s very possible.

22 MR. HENRIKSEN: Is it true as stated

23 on page six of your testimony that if groundwater

24 monitoring is ever conducted and monitoring data
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1 MR. LISS: Yes. 1100.750 just says

2 submit. It doesn’t have to be that the Agency

3 approves or has the authority to deny. You can

4 say -- my testimony is saying that when you get to

5 that very point, somebody could write in and say,

6 gee, it was the guy across the Street. So this is

7 an aberration in our groundwater monitoring and

8 I’m going to file it and I’m not going to do

9 anything else. That’s my opinion.

10 MR. HENRIIKSEN: Even though they

11 have to submit these documents to the IEPA?

12 MR. LISS: It says they submit them.

13 It doesn’t they can approve them.

14 MR. HENRIKSEN: You can consider

15 that self certification that they have to do this

16 work and submit it to the IEPA -- is the IEPA a

17 rubber stamp, is that what you’re saying?

18 MR. LISS: I’m not saying the IEPA

19 is a rubber stamp at all. I worked at the IEPA

20 for about 14 years doing this very work and I

21 don’t think -- I can’t give you a number because

22 you’re going to ask me to prove it, but I don’t

23 know if anybody ever went through with a

24 statistical aberration and then an assessment that
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1 MR. LISS: What did I just say? It

2 goes to file. They don’t have the opportunity to

3 review it. They have a lot of permitted sites to

4 review. This is self certifying. You terminate

5 the program. I might say one thing. You might

6 say something. Mr. Hock may say something totally

7 different. And we’re all knowledgeable in this

8 field. So now you have people that are going to

9 be able to self certify, right, that might not be

10 as knowledgeable as the three of us in this field

11 and there’s another opinion and you can stop the

12 monitoring, the assessment, you’re done. It’s not

13 us. That’s my point.

14 MR. HENRIKSEN: Because the material

15 just goes to the IEPA and they file it, is that

16 your understanding?

17 MR. LISS: Yes.

18 MR. HENRIKSEN: Is it true as stated

19 on page six of your testimony at any time during

20 this review process of data, the operator may

21 implement Section 1100.760, dewatering fill

22 operations, and forego any investigation of

23 groundwater contamination, cease monitoring in any

24 required corrective action in its entirety
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1 possibly forever?

2 MS. TIPSORD: It’s question 15.

3 MR. LISS: Yes, that’s my opinion.

4 MR. HENRIKSEN: Doesn’t Section

5 1100.760(b) require that groundwater monitoring

6 requirements must be implemented within one year

7 after the dewatering ceases?

8 MS. TIPSORD: We can’t get a nod on

9 the record.

10 MR. LISS: I’m sorry. Yes, it

11 states that.

12 MR. HENRIKSEN: In addition, doesn’t

13 1100.412(c) or (d) for CCDD sites and Section

14 1100.530 for uncontaminated soil fill sites state

15 that as part of the termination for post closure

16 care the site must demonstrate the fill operation

17 has not contributed to an exceedance in Class 1

18 groundwater quality standards or background

19 quality, whichever is higher, during the

20 proceeding three years under representative

21 groundwater conditions?

22 MR. LISS: I’m trying to find out

23 where you are.

24 MR. HENRIKSEN: Section -- well,
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1 because one is CCDD and one is uncontaminated

2 soil. Look at llOO.4l2(c)l(d)

3 MR. LISS: What happens if you’re

4 continuing to de-water?

5 MR. HENRIKSEN: My question is --

6 MR. LISS: You don’t have to close.

7 I’m trying to answer your question. If you

8 continue to de-water, if you don’t follow closure,

9 you can just keep dewatering. Yeah, at some

10 point, you will make that, but couldn’t you -- I

11 mean, if we’re talking theoretically here, you

12 could pump forever and you don’t have to make that

13 determination. You’d never close.

14 MR. HENRIKSEN: In addition, doesn’t

15 Section llOO.412(c)l(d) state that as part of

16 termination of post closure care, the site must

17 demonstrate that the fill operation does not

18 contribute to an exceedance of Class 1 groundwater

19 quality standards or background quality, whichever

20 is higher, during the preceding three years under

21 representative groundwater conditions?

22 MR. LISS: You don’t have to close.

23 So my testimony and my opinion is you can continue

24 dewatering. You don’t have to make that

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



t’
)

4
w

M t’
)

t’
J

H
H

H
H

H
H U

]
H

H w
H M

H
H

H
Q

co
•—

j

C) H 0 U
)

CD

Ii U) CD CD

co
U

]

C-
)

H 0 U
) CD < 0 çi 1) I- CD C-
) 0 h
j h- CD C) c-
I

w

U
) CD CD

H
-

U
)

pi 0 c-
I

0 U) c-
I

C.
)

H 0 U
) CD

1
) 0 Lx
J

0 rj C!
)

C
)

H

c-
I

H H U
)

I-
i

c-
I

CD CD CD C) H 0 U
) CD

H Cl
)

Cl
)

Q h 0 j :I) c-
I

CD h C) 0 Ii H
-

c-
I

H
-

0 j U) .\
)

Li
i

H (I
)

LI
I

Cl
)

pi 0 I-
i CD U
) c-I
-

H
-

0 H
-

U) U) H H 0 c-
I

0 U) c-
I

H H
i

0 CD CD C) H 0 U
) CD c-
I

CD H
i

C) H
-

H H
-

c-
I

0 CD U) c-
I

H
-

0

H CI
)

0 U

Cl
)

0 0 H H
-

0 ti I-
i-

U) C) 0 CD C) c-
I

U
)

H

0 C) CD CD H c-
I

CD CD CD p) U) CD c-
I

CD CD CD U) CD c-
I

pJ c-
I

H CD

Cl
)

0 CD H
-

U) U) H 0 0 c-
I

CD c-I
-

0 C) H 0 U
) CD

I-Q
(Q

C)
Ci

)
(Q

h
0

1)
0

i
b’

0
H

c-
t

d
H

-
3

h
J

j
c-

I
c
i

H
-

I—
’

O
c-I

-

c-I
-

c-I
-

0
rI

P)
CD

CD
CD

c-I
-

I-
0

i-
CD

c-I
-

H
i

i-Q
0

-
c-I

-
0

Pi
P.)

J-
’

H
H

-
H

J
H

-
U)

c-I
-

H
-

c-
I-

CD
0

o
k

<
><

d
I-

C)
Pj

H
-

CD
U)

CD
I-

i
<:

c-I
-

CD
c-I

-
CD

P.)
c
i

PJ i
H

i
h

H
-

-)
0

H
-

0
U)

h
CD

H
(

H
h

U)
0

Pj
H

-
H

i
0

0 h’
c-

I
CD

h

CD
J

I-
CD

I-
c-

I
CD

P.)
—

c-I
-

CD
C

)
H

-
H

H
0

h
-

b
P.)

i
CD

p.
)

U
)

U
)

c
i

H
-

C)
U

)

t.Q
H

0
ci

c-
I

0
3

CD
0

‘-
CD

c-
I

c-
I

CD Ii H CD P.) r
t c-
I

CD CD ci 0 H
i

c-
I

CD 0 U) c-
I c) H 0 U) CD

H
-

U
)

p.
)

U
) CD H
-

U) 0 c
i

0 c-
I

P.) CD c-I
-

0 C) H 0 U) CD

z
i

LI
I

H Cl
)

Li
i

H H
i

c-
I

CD H
i

P.) C-
)

H
-

H H
-

c-
I

CD CD c-
r

0

H c-
I

H c-
I P.) c-
I

P.) U) CD CD P.) U) CD ci P.) c
i

Cl
)

0 P) U) H c
i CD 0 CD

c-I
-

0
P.) H

c
i

i
0

c-
I

•
CD P.)

H
i

c-
I

C) CD

P.)
h
j

U
)

CD h-
c-I

-
H

-
0

0 c
i

CD
H

i
I-

h
CD

0
H

-
U)

c-
I

CD
P.)

h
c-

I

H
c-

I
CD •

CD 0
w P.)

CD
U)

h’
CD

P.)
c
i

c-I
-

0
0

h-
j c-

I
P.) U)

CD

H

H c-
I

H
-

H H CD CD CD

0 CD c-
I

H
-

H
i

H 0 P.) c-
I

H
-

0 CD C) P.) U
) CD 0 Ii c
i

0 0 c-
I P.) CD c-I
-

0 C) H o
‘d

U
)

pi

C
D

H H I”
)

H c-
I

H CD P) U
) P.) U) CD ci

Ci
)

0 c-
I

CD CD P.) c
i

H H
i

0



Page 113

1 filled is that why --

2 MR. LISS: Yes, it’s my opinion that

3 you don’t have to close.

4 MR. HENRIKSEN: But if the site does

5 close, you have to go through this?

6 MR. LISS: Yes.

7 MR. HENRIKSEN: That’s it. Thanks.

8 MS. TIPSORD: Let’s take a lunch

9 break and then we’ll go with Mr. Huff. Be back in

10 one hour, please.

11 (Whereupon, a break was taken

12 after which the following

13 proceedings were had.)

14 MS. TIPSORD: I think we’re ready to

15 go back on the record and continue with the

16 testimony of Mr. Kenneth Liss and we now have

17 questions pre-filed by James Huff.

18 MR. HUFF: Can I just ask a

19 follow-up question first on the previous line of

20 questioning.

21 MS. TIPSORD: Sure.

22 MR. HUFF: As you explained,

23 Mr. Liss, you believe in your opinion that a

24 facility could avoid ever going through closure by
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1 basically just continuing to pump groundwater

2 dewatering for some extended, indefinite period of

3 time, is that fair to say, characterize?

4 MR. LISS: In the line of questions

S concerning groundwater management, yes.

6 MR. HUFF: So you do you believe

7 that that’s truly a viable option that the

8 facilities could reasonably elect to do such a

9 thing in lieu of monitoring?

10 MR. LISS: Yeah.

11 MR. HUFF: So the water that they

12 pump out, where does that water go to typically?

13 MR. LISS: I don’t know.

14 MR. HUFF: Direct discharge.

15 MR. LISS: I don’t know. Do they

16 have NPDES outfall for that? What does it state

17 in here?

18 MR. HUFF: If they have a NPDES

19 outfall, they would be paying a manual fee for

20 that permit application or permit?

21 MR. LISS: If they have it.

22 MR. HUFF: If --

23 MR. LISS: And they would be

24 MS. TIPSORD: Mr. Liss, you need to
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1 let him finish his question. The court reporter

2 can’t get both of you.

3 MR. LISS: Sorry.

4 MR. HUFF: If they’re a direct

5 discharger, they could also have monthly

6 monitoring costs and monthly discharge monitoring

7 reports that they would have to prepare?

8 MR. LISS: Yes.

9 MR. HUFF: So they would have to

10 weigh those costs versus ultimately putting in

11 groundwater monitoring?

12 MR. LISS: Yes.

13 MR. HUFF: Thank you. On page three

14 of your pre-filed testimony, you note that soil

15 fill operation will often be located in areas with

16 high susceptibility to groundwater contamination.

17 Do you have any supporting data on any groundwater

18 impacts from such operations in Illinois?

19 MR. LISS: No, I couldn’t find any.

20 MR. HUFF: On page four of your

21 pre-filed testimony, you note that less than one

22 percent of the soil materials are actually tested.

23 Can you compare this to the fraction of soil that

24 is sent to landfill that is tested?
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Page 119

1 contamination, why then isn’t the groundwater

2 under all of Illinois where these background

3 concentrations exist impacted today?

4 MR. LISS: Well, I guess one answer

5 would be if there’s no groundwater monitoring

6 around these facilities, we don’t know.

7 MR. HUFF: So Illinois EPA collects

8 significant data on groundwater quality throughout

9 the state and reports that and would that not show

10 up in their database?

11 MR. LISS: What would show up?

12 MR. HUFF: That we have widely

13 contaminated groundwater in Illinois from where

14 all this background concentrations exist that you

15 believe pose a threat to groundwater?

16 MR. LISS: I don’t think groundwater

17 is Illinois is widely sampled.

18 MR. HUFF: 5C. You specifically use

19 benzopyrene as an example. How does the Tier 1

20 remedial objective for soil migration to

21 groundwater for this compound compare to the

22 background concentration that’s used in the

23 Maximum Allowable Concentration table?

24 MR. LISS: How is it used?
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1 MR. HUFF: How do they compare the

2 Tier 1 soil migration to groundwater --

3 MR. LISS: The MAC table, is that

4 what you’re referring to?

5 MR. HUFF: I’m referring to what is

6 the Tier 1 soil migration to groundwater objective

7 for benzopyrene.

8 MR. LISS: I don’t know offhand.

9 MR. HUFF: Is it higher or lower

10 than the background concentration?

11 MR. LISS: I have a 50/50 chance.

12 don’t know offhand.

13 MR. HUFF: Let’s assume that it’s

14 higher than the background concentration. So you

15 then testified that if we’re allowing background

16 concentration levels of benzopyrene to go into

17 these facilities, that that’s posing a risk to

18 soil migration to groundwater?

19 MR. LISS: Yes, I’d like to answer

20 your questions with an example maybe. I use

21 benzopyrene as an example. One reason because it

22 generally won’t be picked up by a single gas PID.

23 PID, which is an instrument referenced in the

24 rules that you need to use. If you miss it, and
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1 with what I think are ineffective certifications

2 and load checking procedures, this material

3 doesn’t say you have to sample it.

4 MR. HUFF: So we’re focusing --

5 MR. LISS: I’m not done.

6 MS. TIPSORD: One at a time. One at

7 a time. Go ahead, Mr. Liss.

8 MR. LISS: And you don’t have to

9 sample it and it goes into one of these unlined

10 facilities, there is the risk of impact to

11 groundwater. That’s the basis of my testimony, my

12 opinion.

13 MR. HUFF: So if the benzopyrene

14 background concentration is less than the Tier 1

15 remedial objective for soil migration to

16 groundwater and we’re putting material in the CCDD

17 facility that is less than the background

18 concentration, what risk does that pose to

19 groundwater?

20 MR. LISS: Let’s assume that back

21 with the groundwater -- the groundwater has no

22 benzopyrene in it beneath the facility.

23 Couldn’t -- I want to ask you a question. There’s

24 the potential for that constituent, benzopyrene or

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



[‘
3

[‘
3

[‘
3

[‘
3

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

W
[‘

3
H

0
W

0
)

-
0
)

U
i

S
W

[‘
3

H
U

i
CD

-
0

)
U

i
W

[‘
3

H

Pi
H

-
r
t

k
<

P)
ct

M
i

0
CD

(Q
CD

H
-

C
t

CD
CD

CD
—

H
M

i
D

C)
H

D
Pi

<
C

t
H

-
hj

><
3

C)
3

C)
H

-C
D

i
•

0
P-

0
Pi

C)
CD

H
-

i
0

c-
t

CD
‘—

Fl
CD

C)
0

3
k

<
c
t

-
ii

ct
H

-
I-

H
CD

D
CD

H
-

CD
P)

C
t

Q
C)

•
H

H
CD

3
3

CD
))

CD
3

CD
ft

CD
H

-
c
t

c-I
-

Fl
CD

i
H

-C
D

CD
CD

CD
C

t
CD

CD
)

H
-

CD
H

-
CD

CD
Fl

‘-
Q

<
<

k
<

CD
3

H
-

)
C

t
F

-
1

3
I—

3
-

CD
pJ

C
t

0
CD

CD
Pi

><
C

t
‘<

Q
H

-
Q

CD
H

i-
<

ç
t

I—
CD

H
-

CD
C)

CD
J

CD
c
t

C
t

C
t

k
<

CD
H

-
—

C
t

><
C)

h
Fl

c
t

CD
H

-
)

-Q
d

CD
0

CD
CD

—
H

-
CD

H
-

C
t

C)
13

13
H

J
C

t
J

H
CD

CD
d

CD
C

t
‘-

<
CD

))
C)

0
CD

H
H

-
)

C
t

0
H

-
C

t
CI

-
J

0
F

-
1

0
C)

13
CD

ft
lz

I
3

I-
LQ

zi
ft

b
H

-
cI

)J
I)

CI
-

J
Z

J
13

CD
H

-
))

$)
)

13
•

CD
•

1’
CD

13
•

C)
c
t

CD
•

c-
t

1
(Q

3
C)

13
H

-
H

-
(Q

H
O

(-Q
CD

))
CD

I
-

pi
ft

13
13

CD
3

H
-C

D
C

t
$3

II
I

0
Fl

CD
$3

L
’
i

-<
0

H
Fl

P
i

‘-
<

H
‘.

)
C)

CD
C

t
b

P
i

C
l

H
CD

Fl
3

0
U

)
CD

ç
t

Pi
U

)
CD

))
CD

“
l

CD
CD

H
$3

H
CD

U
)

2)
CD

H
-

F
Ij

H
C)

U
)

13
H

CD
C)

CD
I
j

b
H

C
t

13
•
.

C)
h

13
•
•

C
t

H
-

•
•

c
t

CD
0

2)
CD

13
Q

CD
(Q

h
CD

‘-
<

CD
13

C)
CD

2)
H

H
-

C
t

c
t

CD
1T

j
Fl

)
CD

CD
Fl

CD
0

2)
1

3
H

H
13

D
C

l)
0

0
H

C
t

0
13

C
l)

$3
H

(Q
2)

CD
0

CD
$3

M
i

H
-

C
t

$3
C

t
2)

0
H

CD
M

i
H

-C
D

c
t

Fl
CD

13
0

J
CD

13
l’

<1
0

CD
2)

CD
3

0
ft

U
)

c
t

0
H

-
13

2)
13

2)
CD

H
C)

C)
13

0
C

t
13

J
H

-
C

t
D

3
C

t
-

13
N

C
t

CD
2)

0
H

-
c-I

-
H

-
13

-
CD

CD
2)

CD
(Q

H
-

C)
0

13
Pi

C
t

C
t

M
i

H
CD

CD
2)

C
t

C
t

•
3

0
C)

H
-

0
FC

j
$3

C
t

13
-

H
-

H
-

I-
—

f
t

t-Q
d

CD
b’

-
13

2)
13

3
I-

<
lJ

2)
CD

0
it

C
t

C
t

Fl
CD

CD
C)

$3
CD

Fl
b

CD
H

13
13

‘-<
C

t
H

tJ
3

0
Fl

0
3

H
CD

CD
CD

CD
‘-<

I-Q
CD

13
’

CD
H

-
$3

C)
M

i
N

13
CD

0
C

t
13

HI
C

t
CD

CD
)

CD
C)

13
13

3
0

0
1

C
t

CD
$3

H
-

CD
•

2)
H

-
c
t

c
t

H
-

13
)

N
1

H
H

d
H

-
h

I-
c
t

C)
2)

13
13

0
2)

H
‘-

<
CD

2)
P1

CD
H

-
CD

2)
d

13
CD

Fl
d

C
t

p1
c
t

H
h

2)
13

CD
13

U
)

I-
H

2)
1

M
i

H
0

H
k
<

13
’

c
t

H
-

H
-

CD
(-Q

H
-

H
-

0
H

-
CD

2)
M

i
$3

H
Fl

2)
CD

13
13

13
h

Q
H

-
13

C
t

C
t

2)
$D

c
t

l-
CD

c
t

3
C

t
CD

C
t

I-
I-Q

0
CD

CD
13

3
CD

3’
C

t
H

2)
ci

C)
13

’
CD

13
—

•
H

-
CD

CD
C)

3
CD

0
c
t

c
t

CD
C

t
H

-
Fl

CD
C

t
CD

H
-

Fl
C

t
(-Q

2)
13

-
H

-
3

ci
13

’
CD

0
CD

13
C

t
C

t
0

H
-

C
t

Pi
H

-
$3

Fl
)

H
-

M
i

P1
P)

0
13

’
H

-
2)

CD
13

CD
CD

-<
CD

it
o

C
t

CD
C

t
CD

13
13

0
C

t
h

$3
13

’
C

t
CD

-
C

t
H

13
’

CD
3

’
CD

3’
CD

CD



M
tJ

\
)

W
M

J
J

H
H

H
0

O
H

H a

H
H

H w

H [\
)

H H
H 0

c
D

—
1

C
)

0 0 (f
)

01

CD j N 0 k
< h CD j CD

W
‘J

H

CD CD CD U)

U) CD H C)

0 H H 0 C) C-
)

U M
l

C) H H H

H U
)

U
)

U) I
C

)

Pi
H

c-
i

j
)

13
P

C)
CD U)

U)
CD

0
0

M
l

h

U)
H

c-i
-

Cl
-

CD
J-

’
p
i

U)
) c-

i-
ç
i

p
i

1
I-

c-
i-

I-
CD

CD
U)

U)
—

c-
i

li I—
i

c-
i-

U)
C)

CD
PJ

c-
i

H
-

C)
0

CD
Ii

p
H

-
CD

U)
H

H
-

H
0

r
t

0
)

CD
C)

0
0

0
0

i
H

(-Q
CD

D-
’

b
U)

0
CD

H
h

U)
ç:i

i
i

c-
i

c
-
t

c-
i-

H
c-

i
CD

u
CD

c-
i-

ii
-

CD
c-

i-
P

i Ii
p
i

c-
i-

CD
c-

i-
CD l-

LI
I

CD
b’

CD
d

<
CD

CD
C)

I-
l

c-
i- :3
’

i
0

U)
CD

U)
CD

CD
H

c-
i-

h
j

M
l

0
0

CD
H

-
H

h
j

C)
H

CD
ç:

li
i

0
-

:
c-

i-
U)

P
i

CD
CD

c-
i-

p
c
t

CD h
c-

i-
CD

CD
H

-
P1

P1
d

U)
c-

i-
a

o
c-

i-
dl

-
0

dl
-

H
CD

D
-

k
<

j
P1

P1
c-

i-
k

<
C

l
H P1

I—
i

p1
H

H
-

dl
-

H
U)

U)
j

P-
c
i

H
-

H
0

CD
U)

CD
h

P1
<

:
H

(Q
CD

C
l-

I-
H

-
CD

CD
CD

H
-

CD
M

l
c
i

P1
H

-
H

-
0

k
<

C
l
-
c
l
-

D

F-
Il

F-
Ij

0 H H
-

0 U) 0 CD 0
d
d

H
c

U)
‘i

U
)

F
-I

j

H U
)

U
)

P1 C) 0 ci H CD CD
ui

H I I
H

I
U

)
o

‘-‘1
U

)

c-
i

H
P1

0
U)

c-
i-

—

-
c
t

U)
U)

1D
H

-
P1

c-
i-

H
c-

i

CD
p1

h
I—

]
c-

i-
H

-
:
-
‘

‘-
U

)
P1

H
N

’
dl

-
C)

-

H
U)

CD <1
c-

i-
CD

D
CD

H
CD

U) c-
i-

0
H

M
l

0

fr
ij

F-
Ij

CD C) H ci CD P1 P1 U) CD H
-

C
)

c-
i

P1 c-
i- H
-

U) P1 0 CD w 0 M
l

w H 1\
)

H [\
J

U) P1 CD P1 C) 0 ci C) 0 C) CD 0 P1 ci M
l

0 CD N 0 CD CD c-
i- 0

H M
l

H c-
i

P1 U
) P) CD M
l

CD C) c-
i

0 II H

U
)

0 CD U) 0 H c
i

c-
i

CD

H c-
i

H c-
i

CD 0 CD c-
i-

H P1 H H
-

U)

U
)

0 0 H ci 0 P1 H c-
i

CD

H
H

U
)

CD
CD ci CD Ii N 0 CD CD P1 U) P1

CD H Ij
J



Page 124

1 level that you’re discussing and other stuff could

2 be brought in there with higher arsenic levels and

dumped in there.

4 MR. HUFF: The lowest number that is

5 in there currently is the 13 mg/kg which is the

6 95th percentile of the upper confidence level of

7 mean in Illinois. The risk number was 3 mg/kg

8 based on ingestion, not based on soil migration to

9 groundwater. So if your answer is still you

10 believe that putting 3 mg/L and higher of arsenic

11 in the CCDD facility poses an unacceptable risk,

12 then --

13 MR. LISS: I think it’s a case by

14 case determination that’s not being made. So the

15 answer would be, yes, I think it’s an unnecessary

16 risk and it could apply to any of these

17 constituents.

18 MR. HUFF: So, really, what you’re

19 saying is we should not allow any material to go

20 into the CCD]D facilities, it should all go to

21 landfills in Illinois?

22 MR. LISS: No, not at all.

23 MR. HUFF: So what material could go

24 into the CCDD facility?
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Page 126

1 without knowing the condition of the groundwater

2 beneath there what you’re advocating is to allow

3 some amount of contamination that could

4 potentially contaminate the groundwater by using

5 the TACO standards that were designed for a

6 different purposes.

7 MR. HUFF: If the regulations were

8 to adopt your concern over the use of, quote,

S background concentration, what would you propose

10 doing with the soil and what would be the economic

11 impact on the annual $2 billion a year of highway

12 construction work in northeastern Illinois?

13 MR. LISS: That’s a tough question

14 because I don’t have the economic data. Do you?

15 MR. HUFF: I testified to the $2

16 billion. That’s in my testimony, yes, sir. The

17 clients that I represent that’s the annual budget

18 of what they’re spending on roadways in

19 northeastern Illinois.

20 MR. LISS: I do know for a fact that

21 some of the work we do with the definition of

22 uncontaminated soil that the proponents of this

23 pushed through were successful and that’s why

24 we’re here. It is now costing the state,
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1 regarding your statement that degradation and

2 groundwater quality be prevented?

3 MR. LISS: No, I didn’t bring it

4 with me.

5 MR. HUFF: Part 742.415(b)2 allows

6 the use of area background in lieu of objectives

7 developed pursuant to other procedures in Part 742

8 such as the Class 1 or Class 2 groundwater

9 standards. Can you explain your understanding how

10 this section is consistent with your testimony

11 regarding degradation being prevented on

12 background?

13 MR. LISS: It’s the same answer that

14 I had. That any use of background without some

15 diligence done on making sure it is not over the

16 background and it’s going to an area that doesn’t

17 have more pristine groundwater under it has the

18 potential to be impacted. That’s my opinion.

19 MR. HUFF: You believe that’s what

20 it says on 742.410 --

21 MR. LISS: I don’t have it in front

22 of me. I’m telling you this is my opinion to

23 using the regulations --

24 MR. HUFF: Well, that’s what you
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1 cite.

2 MS. TIPSORD: One at a time, please.

3 MR. LISS: I’m clarifying.

4 MR. HUFF: Have you read the

5 Pollution Control Board’s opinion in R89l4(b)

6 regarding its intent regarding non-degradation and

7 adopting the Part 620 regulations?

8 MR. LISS: Yes, I participated in

9 those hearings.

10 MR. HUFF: So since you answered

11 that yes, can you summarize your understanding of

12 the Board’s intent?

13 MR. LISS: There’s quite a bit. I

14 think the Boards’s statement was they were

15 reluctant that they couldn’t address

16 non-degradation as was discussed on the record.

17 MR. HUFF: You believe that Section

18 742.410(b) does have that non-degradation

19 requirement?

20 MR. LISS: I have 742.410. I don’t

21 have B in front of me, but I’m saying the use of

22 background in the manner under the proposed rules

23 has the potential to put -- and the screening

24 procedures that are in here, the lack of location,
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1 the lack of permitting, the lack of Agency’s

2 authority for oversight through permitting process

3 I think you have the potential of impacting

4 susceptible groundwaters.

5 MR. HUFF: And define impact for me.

6 Above Class 1 or above background concentration?

7 MR. LISS: I wouldn’t use a Class 1

8 or Class 2 as a threshold to add contaminants.

9 Let’s get rid of Class 1 and Class 2 and I can

10 boil this down. If background at this site is 50

11 whatever in groundwater and something leaches from

12 this soil into the groundwater and it brings it up

to 60, that’s degradation. How much further do

14 you want to go?

15 MR. HUFF: No further questions.

16 MS. TIPSORD: Are there any other

17 additional questions for Mr. Liss? Thank you very

18 much. I appreciate your testimony. Michael

19 Sturino, did you make it in? Then we’ll move onto

20 Steven Gobelman from IDOT.

21 MR. GOBELMAN: Do you want a copy?

22 MS. TIPSORD: Do you have a clean

23 copy? That would be great. Can we have the

24 witness sworn in, please?
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1 WHEREUPON:

2 STEVEN GOBELMAN

3 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

4 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

5 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no

6 objection, we will mark the pre-filed testimony of

7 Steven Gobelman as Exhibit 18. Seeing none, it

8 Exhibit 18.

9 (Document marked as ILPCB

10 Exhibit No. 18 for

11 identification.)

12 MS. TIPSORD: Mr. Gobelman, did you

13 want to give a brief summary?

14 MR. GOBELMAN: No.

15 MS. TIPSORD: Then we can go right

16 back to Mr. Huff I believe has questions.

17 MR. HUFF: Do I have questions?

18 MS. TIPSORD: Yes, one. Would you

19 like -- I have my copy of it here.

20 MR. HUFF: Mr. Gobelman, on page two

21 of your pre-f lied testimony, you indicated that

22 the Department of Transportation leaching testing

23 on pavement markings did not exceed Class 1

24 groundwater standards. Would you expect a similar
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1 result on the pavement markings used by the

2 tollway counties and municipalities in Illinois?

3 MR. GOBELMAN: If they follow the

4 IDOT spec book and use similar pavement markings

5 manufactured that we look at, I would assume that

6 they would have similar results.

7 MR. HUFF: Thank you.

8 MS. TIPSORD: Any further questions

9 for Mr. Gobelman? That was a lot faster than last

10 time. Thank you very much for coming today.

11 MR. GOBELMAN: You’re welcome.

12 MS. TIPSORD: Then we move onto

13 Mr. Ryan LaDieu. Thank you. Could we have the

14 witness sworn.

15 WHEREUPON:

16 RYAN LADIEU

17 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

18 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

19 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no

20 objection, we will mark Mr. LaDieu’s pre-filed

21 testimony as Exhibit 19. Seeing none, it’s

22 Exhibit 19.

23

24
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1 the soil component of the groundwater ingestion

2 exposure route and in order to protect

3 construction workers, the construction worker

4 exposure routes need to be evaluated, but beyond

5 that using the residential ingestion/inhalation

6 values don’t seem to be appropriate.

7 MS. TIPSORD: Thank you. Are there

8 any questions for Mr. LaDieu? Thank you very much

9 for taking the time to testify today. We

10 appreciate it. That moves us onto Claire Manning.

11 MS. MANNING: Good afternoon.

12 MS. TIPSORD: Can we have the

13 witness sworn, please.

14 WHEREUPON:

15 CLAIRE MANNING

16 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

17 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

18 MS. TIPSORD: If there’s no

19 objection, we will mark the pre-filed testimony of

20 Claire A. Manning and mark it as Exhibit 20.

21 Seeing none, it’s Exhibit 20.

22 (Document marked as ILPCB

23 Exhibit No. 20 for

24 identification.)
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1 MS. TIPSORD: Do you have a clean

2 copy with you?

3 MS. MANNING: Thank you. I do.

4 Madame Hearing Officer, Board Member Johnson and

5 the technical staff, as you know, I’m not a

6 technical expert. I’m not here to testify as a

7 technical expert. I am here, however, to provide

8 some background to the legislative and legal sort

9 of arena that led us here to this particular

10 rulemaking. I represent the Illinois Public --

11 the Public Building Commission of Chicago, which

12 is sort of very similar to the capital development

13 board in Springfield. It is the body that

14 contractually oversees all construction -- all

15 public construction in Chicago; Chicago Public

16 Schools, Chicago parks, Chicago Fire Department,

‘7 and that sort of thing. For the last three years,

18 we’ve been working with the Agency supporting a

‘9 legislative effort that would define

20 uncontaminated so the contractors that work for

21 the Public Building Commission would know what the

22 rules of the game are and what soil can be

23 appropriately taken to a quarry, a CCDD permitted

24 facility versus what soil needs to be taken to a

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 142

1 today? Awesome. We’ll begin with you.

2 (Whereupon, a break was taken

3 after which the following

4 proceedings were had.)

MS. TIPSORD: The questioner from

6 Land and Lakes, come on up. Before she gets

seated, if we could go ahead and have the Agency’s

8 witnesses sworn in.

9 WHEREUPON:

10 THOMAS HORNSHAW, CHRISTIAN LIEBM.AN, PAUL

11 PURSEGLOVE, STEPHEN NIGHTINGALE, DOUGLAS CLAY and

12 TERRI BLAKE MYERS

13 called as witnesses herein, having been first duly

14 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

‘5 MS. TIPSORD: And this is the same

16 panel from the last hearing, correct?

17 MR. WIGHT: With one exception.

18 Leslie Morrow is unable to attend today, but Tom

19 Hornshaw is. Mr. Marrow’s supervisor has been

20 involved in the workgroup at IEPA so Mr. Hornshaw

21 should be able to handle any of those questions.

22 MS. TIPSORD: Great. Thank you.

23 With that, we’ll go ahead and begin with the

24 pre-filed questions from Land and Lakes.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 145

1 called as a witness herein, having been first duly

2 sworn, deposeth and saith as follows:

3 MS. TROYER: When, in fact, we

4 looked over that analytical data, the arsenic was

5 over both the MAC presented to you for approval

6 and they wanted posted on the board. In addition

7 to that, both lead and iron were above those

8 levels. What I’m wondering and hoping is we can

9 get some kind of a protocol for the PE’s to

10 follow, something that includes them writing a

11 justification of why they didn’t do certain

12 analysis. Also, if there could be some kind of

13 training protocol for people that are working for

14 the CCDD sites on what they should be looking for

15 to accompany those 663 forms. So that’s the

16 question. Will the EPA consider some type of a

17 program along those lines?

18 MR. NIGHTINGALE: To answer the

19 first part of your question about the standard

20 protocol or certification of clean fill, there are

21 no plans to do this protocol.

22 MS. TIPSORID: You need to speak up.

23 Remember, you’re talking to the back of the room

24 as well.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 MS. MCDONALD: I guess I’ll chew on

2 them in the back of my mind while I go on and ask

3 some more questions. I’m not trying to trick

anybody. I’m just trying to learn. Are you able

5 to provide examples, whether real or hypothetical,

6 of current or former industrial or commercial

7 sites that in the Agency’s view would not be

8 potentially impacted properties and on the other

9 side of the coin current or former industrial or

10 commercial sites other than a property with a

11 known release of some kind of less incident that

12 not in the Agency’s view would necessarily be

13 potentially impacted property?

14 MR. NIGHTINGALE: The response would

15 be no type of property or land use can be

16 categorically excluded or included. The owner

17 should use his or her knowledge of the history of

18 the site and vicinity or if the history is

19 unknown, consult a professional engineer or

20 geologist.

21 MS. MCDONALD: Understood. Could

22 you give me an example? Again, I’m not trying to

23 trick you. I’m just trying to learn. Could you

24 give me an example, even a hypothetical example,
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1 of a property that was once industrial or

2 commercial that the Agency would say is not

3 potentially impacted property and if you have to

4 add more facts, hypothetical facts, to make it

5 come to life, that’s fine.

6 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Well, I guess

possibly. I guess an example would possibly be a

8 bank that was pretty much always used as a bank

9 and they may have a part of their property that’s

10 just been there and it’s really never been used

11 for anything, maybe a picnic area or something

12 like that. That could probably fall into that

13 situation.

14 MS. MCDONALD: That would not be

15 potentially impacted?

16 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Correct.

17 MS. MCDONALD: Can you think of

18 circumstances under which a residential property

19 that has never been used for an

20 industrial/commercial purpose would be a

21 potentially impacted property?

22 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Circumstances

23 could include the property contains materials that

24 could impact the property and impacted property
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1 could be located near a residential property or

2 other circumstances. Again, no type of property

3 or land use can be categorically excluded. The

4 owner should use his or her knowledge of the

5 history of the site and the vicinity or if the

history is unknown consult a professional engineer

or geologist.

8 MS. MCDONALD: I understand. So if

9 I have a house and it’s always been a house, most

10 likely that would not be potentially impacted

11 property?

12 MR. NIGHTINGALE: I think that would

13 be fair to say unless there was something going on

14 around or near it or even at the site if they were

15 storing used oil or something like that, that

16 could potentially impact the property.

17 MS. MCDONALD: Okay. Now, I’m

18 thinking about a right of way running through a

19 residential neighborhood that’s always been a

20 residential neighborhood let’s just say there are

21 no less incidences in the immediate vicinity and

22 we’re not aware of any major spills. Can you

23 think of any circumstances hypothetical, real,

24 whichever, under which that right of way would be
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1 land use can be categorically excluded or included

2 and, again, the owner should use his or her

3 knowledge of the history of the site and the

4 vicinity or if the history is unknown consult a

5 professional engineer or geologist.

6 MS. MCDONALD: Okay. Understand.

7 But thinking about the right of way itself the

8 Board note says one of the things that I should

9 consider is the current use of the property as a

10 right of way or easement and I’m trying to

11 understand how to take that into consideration so

12 that I make sure my client takes it into

13 consideration in the right of way.

14 Does its use as a right of way

15 lean it in one direction or another or you just --

16 why should I consider that fact or what relevance

17 does that have?

18 MR. NIGHTINGALE: I think you would

19 probably have to look at a right of way where it’s

20 at and what is going on at the site. If it’s in a

21 residential area and there doesn’t appear to have

22 been any problems or contamination, then that

23 could potentially fall into the non-contaminated

24 side of things, but, again, it’s really going to

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 other properties, but being in an industrial

2 setting that you probably -- if you’re not really

3 familiar with what has been going on it may be a

4 good idea to consult a professional engineer or

5 geologist.

6 MS. MCDONALD: So a right of way

7 project could obviously involve excavation along

8 one or more city blocks. Could the right of way

9 owner properly identify a portion of the project

10 site which might be a block, several blocks or a

11 portion of a block as not potentially impacted and

12 seek LPE/LPG certification only for soil from the

13 remaining portions or is it the case that if any

‘4 part of the right of way project is potentially

15 impacted than the whole right of way project is

16 potentially impacted in the Agency’s view? I

‘7 understand. I’ll talk to the quarry. But in the

18 Agency’s view is it -- can it be separated out or

19 is one project simply one project?

20 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Yes, it can be

21 separated out.

22 MS. MCDONALD: Segregate the soils

23 and that sort of thing?

24 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Yeah, you’ve got

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 them blocked. If you have contamination, that

2 area may -- you may need a professional engineer

3 or professional geologist or if you have another

4 block or if there’s no indication --

5 MS. TIPSORD: They can’t hear you in

6 the back of the room.

7 MR. NIGHTINGALE: If you had a

8 portion of your block or of your activity that was

9 going on and it included a series of blocks we

10 would not require that you go to and -- because

11 one block had a problem that you would have to do

12 the whole project, require that a professional

13 engineer or professional geologist certify it. So

14 you could break it up and if some areas would not

15 appear to be contaminated you would not have to

16 have a PE or a PG for that.

17 MS. MCDONALD: If a property was

18 contaminated and was extensively remediated years

‘9 ago in the SRP, including pumping out contaminated

20 groundwater, excavating contaminated soil,

21 replacing the excavated soil with virgin soil and

22 vegetation and the Agency issued a comprehensive

23 NFR, is the property a potentially impacted

24 property today or do you lack the facts to know

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 the city is getting at with question 13 is looking

2 at if industrial activity -- let’s assume the

3 industrial activity would render the property

4 potentially impacted.

5 Does the amount of time that’s

6 passed since that activity has occurred play into

7 whether the property is potentially impacted

8 today? Is that something that should be

9 considered? So if there was activity that took

10 place a hundred years ago, but the property has

11 been a park or a home for the last 99 years, 50 or

12 25 or 10, is that a relevant factor that would be

13 taken into consideration?

14 MR. CLAY: You know, I think this is

15 up to the source site operator, but I think you

16 would take that into consideration. What weight

17 you would give to it is up to the source site

18 owner/operator or the professional engineer or

19 geologist.

20 MS. MCDONALD: And would the same be

21 true for the duration of activity, potentially

22 contaminating activity, on the site whether it was

23 two months, 20 years, that sort of thing? Same

24 answer?
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1 conducted by the PE or PG would be in question.

2 MS. MCDONALD: Is asphalt considered

3 painted if it contains pavement markings?

4 MR. PURSEGLOVE: Yes.

5 MS. MCDONALD: Can asphalt

6 containing pavement markings properly be used as

7 fill at a CCDD fill operation?

8 MR. PURSEGLOVE: Yes, provided the

9 paint complies with IDOT specifications or it’s

10 sampled and tested and certified to be below the

11 regulatory level.

12 MS. MCDONALD: Thank you.

13 MS. TIPSORD: I believe we’ll go

14 then to --

15 MR. GOBELMAN: Can we ask follow-up

16 questions on theirs?

17 MS. TIPSORD: Sure. You can ask

18 questions in follow up.

19 MR. GOBELMAN: Steve Gobelman,

20 Illinois Department of Transportation. Just so

21 we’re clear about evaluating properties whether or

22 not those properties have potential contaminant

23 concerns, if in doing a right of way project and

24 we are looking at the adjacent properties and
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1 were doing that and you discovered that there are

2 properties adjacent to your work that have

3 recognized environmental conditions, then

4 additional investigations most likely would have

5 to be conducted to prove whether or not that soil

6 that’s going to be generated is going to be

uncontaminated?

8 MR. CLAY: Again, if it’s determined

9 to be a potentially impacted property, then a PE

10 or PG, professional engineer or professional

11 geologist, has to certify that based on their

12 evaluation which may include additional

13 information.

14 MR. GOBELMAN: Thanks.

15 MS. TIPSORD: Go ahead.

16 MS. MANNING: I have a follow up to

17 that, Mr. Clay. Mr. Gobelman asked that in terms

18 of the transportation Agency, but your answers

19 would be applicable to any soil excavator/owner,

20 correct?

21 MR. CLAY: That’s correct.

22 MS. MANNING: Thank you.

23 MS. TIPSORD: Actually, Ms. Manning,

24 your questions are next. If you’d like to come
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Page 174

1 IEPA agree that some permitted CCDD facilities,

2 quarries, are located in areas or have geological

3 attributes that posed much less risk to human

4 health and safety than others might?

5 MR. CLAY: No, we need a lot more

6 information to make that conclusion.

7 MS. MANNING: What if there was a

8 quarry in a heavily industrial area that the

9 groundwater was already impacted by surrounding

10 underground storage tank sites, remediated

11 properties versus a quarry that’s in a more

12 pristine area downstate where there has been no

13 industrial impact?

‘4 MR. CLAY: I think the proposed

15 rules take into account if there’s background

16 contamination around the site so that hasn’t taken

17 into account.

18 MS. MANNING: In what way?

‘9 MR. CLAY: If you’ve got

20 contamination above the standards coming onto your

21 site, then that can be considered and compared to

22 the groundwater monitoring wells down gradient.

23 MS. MANNING: How do you expect

24 someone, a quarry owner or a CCDD facility to
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Page 175

1 evaluate the background?

2 MR. CLAY: Well, the groundwater

3 monitoring program is to be designed and

4 implemented by a professional engineer. So it’s

5 relying on their professional judgment in regard

6 to that.

7 MS. MANNING: As to soil standards,

8 though, and not groundwater, what background soils

9 exist at a particular site?

10 MR. CLAY: I don’t think background

11 soils come into play. I’m talking about

12 background groundwater and, again, we said at the

13 last hearing that we want a consistent approach

14 throughout the state as far as what defines

15 uncontaminated for purposes of this rulemaking as

16 part of this rulemaking for mines, quarries and

17 other excavations.

18 MS. MANNING: I’ll go to the next

19 question. This would be two on page two. I

20 didn’t number my pages either. Does the IEPA

21 agree the legislation -- I know your approach is

22 kind of a one size fits all, but do you agree that

23 the legislation allows you the latitude for a more

24 site specific approach to the receive and
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Page 179

1 MS. MANNING: I think you answered

2 the one that follows in your other question, Doug,

3 but I’m going to read it into the record and you

4 can say you answered it if that’s all right.

5 Would the IEPA support a

6 approach where each CCDD fill site operator can

7 designate via authorized permit conditions what

8 soil parameters define uncontaminated for purposes

9 of use as fill at its site on the basis of

10 background conditions at a particular permitted

11 facility? If not, how does the EPA envision

12 background factors at the destination fill site to

13 be considered?

14 MR. CLAY: The Agency does not

15 support permit authorized site specific background

16 concentrations as Maximum Allowable Concentration

17 per Section 3.l60(c)l authorizes a use of, quote,

18 applicable background concentration set forth in

19 35 Ill. Adm. Code Part 742, end quote, the only

20 location based background concentrations actually

21 set forth in Part 742 of the appendix A, table G

22 and H. Second, proving and authorizing permit

23 conditions, background based site specific MAC at

24 each fill operation would require permit reviewers
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1 being delivered to the fill site.

2 MS. MANNING: Thank you. According

3 to your testimony, Mr. Purseglove, I think you

4 said if a facility has been found to have accepted

5 waste they will be required to remove the

6 offending material and properly transport it to a

7 facility which is properly permitted to accept it.

8 Does the IEPA envision the responsibility for such

9 removal and liability for its acceptance, if any,

10 is on the permitted CCDD facility?

11 MR. PURSEGLOVE: Ultimately, the

12 owner of the fill site will be responsible for

13 removing the non-CCDD waste from their site and if

14 that owner cannot identify the generator, then it

15 will be between those two parties relative to the

16 cost for removal and disposal. The Agency would

17 consider all the available facts and circumstances

18 in the manner and possibly take an action against

19 all parties involved in the transaction.

20 MS. MANNING: Let’s go to the next

21 section then. Thank you. Number one, how does

22 IEPA intend -- this is potential groundwater

23 impact. Flow does the IEPA intend to determine

24 that groundwater near a permitted CCDD facility

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 190

1 The Agency does agree that the Board establish

2 residential ingestion and inhalation levels in

3 TACO for the protection of human health and

4 welfare as it relates to soils rather than to

5 potential groundwater impacts.

6 MS. MANNING: Thank you. I think

7 you’ve answered the last question sufficiently

8 earlier in the record when we had discussions

9 about monitoring. So that concludes my questions.

10 MS. TIPSORD: Thank you. Then

11 moving onto the Attorney General’s Office.

12 MR. SYLVESTER: Good afternoon.

13 We’re at that point. My name is Steven Sylvester.

14 I’m an Assistant Attorney General in the Attorney

15 General’s Environmental Enforcement Bureau. Just

16 a couple of background things to our questions

17 that I’d like to add before we move directly to

18 the questions, if I may.

19 MS. TIPSORD: Do I need to swear you

20 in? Probably just.

21 MR. SYLVESTER: Just to make sure.

22

23

24

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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1 issue a permit to an owner/operator who has

2 willfully violated the act and Board regulations

3 previously. The question I have is why did the

4 Part 1100 regulations not address this potential

5 problem and what steps will the Illinois EPA take

6 to ensure the historically bad owners or operators

7 are closely scrutinized in the CCDD permitting

8 including the transfer of permits?

9 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Under Section

10 39(i) of the act, the Agency can use the prior

11 experience in waste management of the owner and/or

12 operator as a reason to deny a permit application

13 including CCDD applications. Therefore, the

14 Agency does and will continue to scrutinize the

15 permitting and transfer of permits for CCDD fill

16 operations. I wanted to add one little thing

17 here, too, is that the application form the LPCPA

18 25 specifically mentions 39(i) in Section 7 and

19 requires the LPCPA 25(d) form which is a 39(i)

20 form for all owners and operators.

21 MR. SYLVESTER: Moving along to

22 question three. Section 11 -- I guess -- moving

23 along. Section 1100.411, Subsection A, procedures

24 for the renewal of permits. This section requires
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Page 201

1 monitoring well under -- for those?

2 MR. LIEBMAN: I think -- excuse me.

3 I’m Chris Liebman, L-I-E-B-M-A-N. I think in the

4 section of the regulations you’re looking at, they

5 wouldn’t be talking or it’s not referring to a

6 groundwater monitoring point. It’s referring to a

7 well that is completed within the waste and, thus,

8 would be sampling leachate versus a groundwater

9 monitoring point that would be outside the waste.

10 MR. SYLVESTER: Just a follow up to

11 that. So that sampling point would be in the fill

12 area and it could also be in the groundwater where

13 the leachate --

14 MR. LIEBMAN: Are you asking could

15 it be collecting a -- sort of a mixture of

16 leachate and groundwater?

‘7 MR. SYLVESTER: Yes.

18 MR. LIEBMAN: Yes, it could.

‘9 MR. SYLVESTER: Thank you. Another

20 follow-up question. You said the CCDD that is

21 placed in the fill area is not considered waste,

22 is -- that was your testimony?

23 MR. NIGHTINGALE: That’s correct.

24 MR. SYLVESTER: How would you

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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Page 203

1 concerned. As far as looking at what we’re

2 being -- what is being allowed to be put into the

3 site taking into account all the front end

4 provisions that are being implemented, I guess we

5 would consider the groundwater. I guess are we

6 talking about the groundwater monitoring now?

7 MR. SYLVESTER: That’s all I was

8 trying to get at. Your introductory remark was

9 that CCDD is not considered waste, which I agree

10 with. I just want to know if it was, like I said,

11 if they overfilled the quarry by a few feet does

12 that change the amount of sampling that would need

13 to be done post closure?

14 MR. NIGHTINGALE: It would change

15 the whole scope of everything. Now, they would be

16 disposing of waste and it could be subject to a

17 different set of regulations.

18 MR. SYLVESTER: So your answer would

19 be that it would change the calculus if it was

20 considered waste?

21 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Yes.

22 MR. SYLVESTER: Okay. Moving to the

23 next topic here. This is regarding the sixth

24 question. Section 1100.745, the noncompliance
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Page 211

1 groundwater again as required in Section 1100.745

2 Subsection B, thereby, providing an additional 120

3 days to provide the Illinois EPA with the sampling

4 results?

5 MR. NIGHTINGALE: The errata sheet

6 number one filed on October 6th, 2011, revised

7 Section 1100.745 and Section 100.750 to have

8 consistent timelines for the noncompliance

9 response program and the alternate noncompliance

10 response program. The maximum time for this

11 series of information and inaction is 240 days in

12 either case.

13 MR. SYLVESTER: And then the last

14 question was with the extended timeframe. That

15 question might be moot, but I’ll put it on the

16 record in any event. Why would any owner/operator

17 ever initiate the Section 1100.745(b) sampling

18 without first attempting to provide the Illinois

19 EPA with a Section 1100.750 alternate

20 noncompliance program?

21 MR. NIGHTINGALE: The errata sheet

22 number one filed on October 6th, 2011, revised

23 Section 1100.745 and 1100.750 by making sampling

24 mandatory.

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



Page 212

1 MR. SYLVESTER: Moving on to the

2 next question. This is in regard to Section

3 1100.760, the dewatering fill operations. The

4 first question I had was are there any CCDJD fill

5 operations or registered uncontaminated soil

6 operations that are dewatering their facilities

7 without a benefit of an NPDES permit and, if so,

8 how many?

9 MR. NIGHTINGALE: The Agency does

10 not keep a database of which CCDD soil only fill

11 operations are dewatering or have any NPDES

12 permits.

13 MR. SYLVESTER: Is there any

14 antidotical or any cases -- are you aware of any?

15 Let1s put it that way.

16 MR. NIGHTINGALE: All I can say is I

17 assume they are, but I don’t know for sure.

18 MR. SYLVESTER: Well, then that

19 would obviate the second question since you don’t

20 have any information on the NPDES permits, is that

21 fair to say?

22 MR. NIGHTINGALE: Yes.

23 MR. SYLVESTER: And the third

24 question. Why did the proposed Part 1100

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292



‘J
t’J

J
t’J

M
CI

S
W

‘J
H

CD
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

C
D

0C
f
l

C
W

H
H

H
M

H
0

‘Ø
OD

.—
J

oi
U

]
C

U
i

‘J
H

c-I
-

c-
I

P.
I—

i
H

c
i

CD
U

)
CD

CD
ci

Q
H

-
ci

ci
H

H
-

c-I
-

CD
CD

LI
I

H
-

U)
i

‘d
H

-
0

c-
I

c-I
-

H
-

c1
)

Pi
c-

I
ti

i
I)

H
ci

H
‘d

CD
d

CD
CD

Pi
)

h
d

)
d

I-
5

CD
ci

‘z
i

D
H

-
I-

I—
i

5
5

o
H

-
CD

H
H

i
C)

c-
I

5
c-

I
Pi

CD
0

c-
I

c-
I-

I-
ci

CD
))

H
-

U)
H

-
CD

c-I
-

0
H

i
CD

3
c-I

-
H

-
C)

0
d

Pi
Pi

ci
I-

i
c-I

-
c-

t
H

o
o

H
-

ci
0

H
CD

CD
3

b
ci

Cl
)

I-
CD

Cl
)

CD
D

•
0

Ii
ci

0
H

CD
0

c-I
-

H
-

H
ci

LQ
c-

I
C)

H
-

CD
)

CD
i

c-
l

CD
CD

c-
I-

CD
CD

H
-

<
c
-
I
-

H
i

P
i

H
-

‘-
<

c-
I-

H
H

i
0

ci
H

-
c-

I
P)

CD
c-

I-
0

CD
U

)
ci

H
-

CD
—

h
I—

i
Pi

CD
CD

CD
CD

c-I
-

Q
CD

ci
ci

PJ
ci

h-
H

H
H

PJ
)

P)
l-

c-I
-

c-
I

H
CD

H
-

H
-

k
<

S
W

0
0

N
CD

ci
i

CD
i

h
U

)
C!

)
Q

c-
I-

CD
—

U
)

pi
p
j

pi
ci

i
i

ci
ci

)
H

-
o H

i
)

U
)

CD
C)

ci
H

j
CD

b
ci

U)
CD

c
i

Ii
p
i

CD
CD

H
ci

ci
1.Q

i
S

ci
(-Q

ci
H

-
CD

CD
o

U
)

c-
I-

CD
H

-
c-I

-
c-I

-
U)

U)
H

PJ
CD

c-I
-

-<
b

3
CD

H
d

o
h

PJ
H

-
I)

c-I
-

CD
ci

U)
h

ci
0

H
-

‘t
i

CD
S

C!
)

H
-

c-I
-

ci
CD

U)
3

CD
c-

I
ci

ci
H

-
CD

CD
0 ci

H
-

U)
o

H
c-

I
J
’

c-
I

W
U

)
CD

ci
c-I

-
ci

i
CD

h
l

H
i

c-
I

(Q
CD

c-I
-

CD
ci

ci
i

CD
ci

S
H

ci
CD

ci
ci

i
i-i

U
)

c-
I-

0
i

c-
I-

CD
H

i
H

o
H

i
C)

c-
I-

F-
’

o
o

ci
ci

0
CD

U
)

U
)

I-
l-

ci
c-I

-
U)

i
CD

CD
H

H
-

i
c)

i
i

(.Q
Pi

c-
I-

5
3

c-I
-

H
-

c-
I

ci
‘t

i
c-I

-
H

Cl
)

H
-

CD
H

k
<

c-
I-

0
i

H
-

c-
I-

CD
3

c-I
-

i
Q

ci
I-

U
)

U
)

H
ci

i
ci

3
H

-
c-

I-
i

C)
0

i
D

C)
c-

I-
CD

CD
Z

cii
0

c-
I-

ci
d

Q
c-

I-
CD

H
H

-
H

-
LI

I
H

-
i

,Q
0

H
i

U
)

U
)

5
ci

H
-

C)
(Q

H
-

H
-

H
CD

d
H

ci
cii

CD
H

i
ci

i
CD

h
—

II
c-

I
Q

H
-

tQ
5

0
CD

c-
I

i
CD

H
-

5
ci

c-I
-

CD
LI

I
U

)
H

i
c-

I-
Cl

)
ci

0
c-I

-
Q

()
LY

’
I—

i
0

CD
H

-
()

H
-

H
Ii

H
i

ci
i

5
h

H
0

0
CD

c-I
-

H
ci

H
i

‘t
i

H
i

H
-

l
CD

H
Z

‘l
c-

I-
H

i
C)

-
H

•0
<

H
-

ci
i

H
CD

H
c-I

-
LI

I
c-I

-
H

-
H

-
0

U
)

c
-
tO

ti
CD

H
-

CD
CD

U)
fr

‘t
i

U)
ci

i
CD

c-I
-

‘tI
H

-
Pi

S
o

H
-

c-I
-

U
)

t\
)

U)
H w

C
) 0 LI
I

0 t
j LI
I

C
)

H H ‘-
0 [\
J

0 M

CD
H

i
3

ci
i

0
‘d

I
0

CD
S

l-
.i

ci
i

<
‘t

i
LI

I
5

H
-

H
ci

i
U

)
CD

ci
H

i
H

-
c-I

-
H

-
H

-
Ii

‘i
i

CD
3

H
CD

h
IQ

H
‘d

h
Cl

)
H

-
1)

5
ci

i
3

i
Li

i
H

b
ci

Q
ci

i
U

)
c-

l
CD

ci
H

U)
H

H
-

0
‘-

<
‘t

i
H

-
c-I

-
ci

U)
CD

CD
H

-
c-I

-
H

-
I-

<
0

U
)

S
CD

c-
I

H
-

CD
H

ci
cii

j
H

i
c-I

-
3

H
CD

o
ci

h
H

-
0

ci
i

I-i
ci

i
‘t

i
U

)
-

ci
CD

3
CD

ci
i

ci
U

)
ci

i
I-

H
-

CD
H

5
U)

CD
0

c-I
-

k
<

H
-

CD
H

-
c-I

-
U

)
c-I

-
H

ci
CD

o
•

H
-

CD
H

-
<

U
)

S)
i

C)
I-

CD
—

‘t
i

c-I
-

CD
h

H
i

‘t
i

ci
o

0
H

U
)

M
H

-
CD

c-I
-

C)
C)

c-I
-

0
3

CD
ci)

ci
i

0
c
-
t
O

ti
ci

i
k
<

H
-

H
i

F-
0

0
c-

I
0

‘t
i

<
CD

c-
I-

ci
i

H
-

CD
ci

i
-

ci
S

CD
U)

ci
i

CD
ci

i
H

-
I

5
ci

c-I
-

CD
H

-
<

CD
c-I

-
i

0
H

-
H

CD
H

-
C)

U)
H

h
c-I

-
ui

U
)

H
-

c-
I

ci
i

ci
i

CD
U)

H



‘J
M w

M
H

M 0
H

H
H

a
)

H a
)

H U
i

H
H

H
H

H
W

t’
J

H
0

GD
-1

cii

CD 3 U) .,
J

PJ
G)

d
CD

F
-

1
CD

H
-

h
C)

J
PJ

H
ft

H
H

-
k

<

0
-

C
) 0 c 0 H Lx
J

Cl
)

U
,

w
H

CD CD ft 0 (I) CD pi

ci
i cii h CD 0 H
i

0 I- ft CD < j CD CD c
i

ft 0 b CD cii cii h CD 0 H
i

cii ci H ft Q CD ft Cl
)

ft H ft CD CD CD ci ft 0 CD cii cii CD 0 H
i

0 CD CD CD c
i

ft 0 CD

cii H H C) cii C
r

H 0 ci-) ci H H
i

f
t CD CD ci) CD ci) H
-

U) Cl
) CD U) ft 1 C
r

CD

C
r

CD C
r

0 ci) CD U) CD C
t

CD CD cii cii CD C
r

cii C
r CD ci) CD ci)

H 0 H H 1tj

0 C) CD U
)

U
)

C
r ci) C
r

CD 0 H ci 0 C
r

I-
i 0 U
) 0 CD ci) C) C
r

ci
i

H H

CD f
t CD 0 U
) Cl
) CD Ii C
r

0 CD C
t

0 ci U
) 0 CD U
) CD Ii ci CD 0 U
) 0 CD I- C
r

0

(I
)

H H H
-

C
r

ci
i

C
r

H 0 Cl
) 0 C) 0 ci H C
t

H 0 Cl
)

H H
i

0 ci) C
t

H 0 C
r

ci) C
t

H
-

U
) CD H CD ci) C
l-

C
t

0

C
) w H [\
J

FI
S

H

I-
ft

h
H

-
Q

CD
CD

D
CD

i
ci

C)
H

-
H

H
,

CD
ci)

Cl
)

CD
0

U
)

ci)
I-

h
ft

i
ci

C)
ci

i
H

-
H

-
H

-
ci)

Ii
ci)

0
Cl

)
Cl

)
f
t

ft
)Q

CD
H

-
-

ft
0

H
-

ft
0

i
U)

o
o

H
ci

C
t

ft
H

i
C)

U)
H

-
I-

ci)
H

i
C)

CD
0

:i
ci)

H
-

0
H

-
h

CD
ci

II
C

t
CD

ci
H

ft
:

ci
0

CD
H

-
‘-d

CD
i

CD
eL

i
H

i
h

CD
tj

j
o

i-
fr’

H
-

ft
CD

h-
CD

ft
CD

ci)
ci)

Cl
)

CD
ci

ci
ci

ft
•‘

J
H

si
H

-
Z

ci)
0

o
Fd

ft
0

H
i

H
Ii

0
H

i
U)

t’
i

h
cii

Cl
)

-<
E

ci)
ft

ci)
o

-
H

-
0

ft
c
i

CD
Ii

<1
CD

I-
H

i
CD

I-
(
-

U)
CD

0
1

CD
ft

I-
U)

ft
ft

ci)
S

H
-

ft
Ii

ci)
‘-Q

ci)
cii

k
<

ft
ft

CD
H

-
ft

0
•‘

J
H Cl

)
0 H

i

ft CD

Cl
) H L

II tJ

CD
CD

i CD
cii

H ft
CD

CD
ft

h
0

0
C)

H
i

0 o
ft

ci
CD

H ci)
ci

ft
I—

s
CD

CD cii
ci)

ci U
)

CD <1
CD

H
-

ft
CD

ci) CD S H
-

H H Cl
)

0

S CD C) ci) H
-

U) S H
i

0 ft CD eL
i

ci CD ci) ci 0 H
i

ci) ci ft 0 CD ft

Cr-) L’
I

Cl
) H LI
I

CD U
)

0 0 ft ci H
-

ft ft 0 H C) 0 0 ci) ft CD ci) ci) ci ci H
-

ft H
-

0 ci) H CD
‘d

I-’
Pi

H
-

CI) M H

Ci
) ci CD

ft CD CD H
-

U
)

C!
)

H CD U
)

ft CD

Il
) 0 II

H U
) ft CD CD ci)

ft

H

0 ci
H CD



M
‘J

M
M

[‘
i

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

W
M

H
0

‘-
0

CO
J

O
(f

l
W

[‘
J

H
CD

CO
-J

C
o

w
M

H

C
r

I-
C

t
Q

‘
-

C)
J

Cl)
M

i
i

0
M

i
H

h
d

H
t’

J
Q

CD
D

’
h-

Q
CD

H
-

0
H

CD
h

H
CO

$i
H

(D
CD

h
0

CD
C)

H
P1

C)
CD

h
C

)
P1

0
H

—
CD

Cl)
C

t
Cl

)
H

H
-

0
I-

CD
Q

‘-t
i

H
-

M
i

Cl
)

C)
fl

M
i

H
-

M
i

CD
H

-
i

i
P1

M
i

0
i

—
C

r
Q

H
-

h
I-

0
C)

p
P1

I-
Cl

)
-

C
r

C
t

H
-

h
C

r
CD

0
H

H
-

CD
H

CD
0

-
C

r
CD

CD
H

-
P1

H
-

CD
CD

H
-

0
Cl

)
H

i
H

-
l-

C)
Q

C
r

C
r

0
P1

L.Q
P1

Cl
)

F-
CD

•
CD

C
r

CD
CD

D
H

-
C

r
CD

H
CD

i
CD

C
r

H
-

CD
CD

i
CD

C)
H

‘-j
L

i
cQ

H
-

C
r

CD
H

H
-

1
H

-
P1

H
P1

‘-c
i

P1
P1

C
r

CD
i

0
b

0
P1

CD
CD

C
t

P1
D

C
r

Q
-

I-
Ij

i
Cr

CD
P1

CD
1

H
-

CD
i

H
H

-
C

t
cz

P1
h
-

CD
M

i
‘-C

i
h

CD
-

C
r

P1
ci

Z
ci

0
(

H
-
C

D
C

r
-

0
CD

1
P1

H
P1

H
-

z
l

D
pi

C
r

H
-

0
C

t
CD

CD
•

C)
CD

CD
H

-
H

CD
C)

P1
C

t
CD

0
ct

i
0

H
CD

C
)

pi
C

r
H

D
C

r
‘-C

i
P1

Z
h

C
r

Cl
)

CD
0

H
-

Z
CD

Ii
C

r
CD

C
r

CD
H

Cl
)

L
II

CD
H

C
r

H
‘-

<
C)

I-
H

-
H

H
i

-
Q

()
H

‘-
<

‘-
C

i
CD

H
-

0
P1

c-r
Ii

0
CD

CD
CD

0
P1

cr
0

‘-<
0

C
)

CD
0

<
M

i
i

H
-

i
•

CD
C)

CD
-

<
H

C)
1

(Q
p1

LI
I

CD
0

(-Q
P1

CD
C)

H
-

t-Q
0

L’
I

Ii
L

i
CD

CD
H

C
r

I-
C

l)
H

-
t-

H
-

P1
I-

H
0

CD
i

i
0

c-
r

C
l)

C
r

lj
1

‘-C
i

CD
H

I
CD

i
H

CD
Z

H
-

C)
H

CD
M

i
CD

h
H

0
CD

Q
Li

i
CD

-
CD

0
H

P1
H

P1
H

-
H

-
Li

i
M

i
l-

0
0

tJ
l

CD
i

‘<
C

r
C

t
CD

i
H

-
J

ct
0

Ii
CD

H
-

CD
I-

I-
P1

0
Ii

M
i

ci
H

-
CD

H
C

r
0

LI
I

C
r

F-
CD

CD
CD

C
r

L
i

H
-

CD
ci

0
i-

CD
C)

H
0

C)
H

-
•
•

P1
CD

,Q
C

r
H

P1
H

-
i

0
h

0
C

r
P1

CD
C)

H
H

P1
ci

CD
H

-
C

t
P1

H
t.Q

H
‘-C

i
H

-
b

0
H

CD
0

i
0

C
t

H
-

P1
‘-C

i
h

P1
C)

i
C

)
0

‘<
C

r
F-

’-
CD

<
W

M
i

I
P1

CD
CD

C
t

h
H

-
h

H
CD

C
)

‘-C
i

‘-C
i

C)
H

-
C

r
CD

0
I-

’
0

H
-

L
i

CD
CD

Cl
)

CD
H

0
1Q

M
i

C
t

C)
h

F-
‘-C

i
H

-C
D

ci
L

i
I-

h
-

CD
Q

D
CD

C
r

0
CD

CD
CD

h
CD

CD
P1

C)
‘-C

i
H

C
)

CD
P1

C
)

H
-

M
i

I-
h

h
p1

C
r

H
-

i
,-

r
Q

H
-

CD
0

0
C

r
P1

H
-

CD
CD

CD
H

-
C

r
0

t-Q
‘-C

i
CD

H
-

fr
C

r
i

ci
0

C
r

Ii
‘-C

i
0

P1
Cl

)
C

r
H

C
r

P1
‘

c
i

H
CD

P1
0

CD
CD

0
c-r

cr
CD

o
P1

C
r

H
-

C)
CD

CD
P1

j
H

M
i

P1
CD

,-Q
Cl)

‘-C
i

C)
CD

Q
h

i
C

t
C)

H
-

CD
C

r
C

r
C

r
H

-
l-

(Q
i

CD
ci

‘-<
0

H
-
i

C
r

C
)

H
-

0
D

H
-

H
-

CD
CD

P1
CD

P1
C

)
h

H
-

H
-

CD
0

CD
‘-c

i
P1

P1
H

-
0

C
r

H
I-

CD
CD

L
i

CD
‘-c

i
i

C
r

C
r

H
I

)
C

r
CD

CD
C

r
Li

P1
(Q

i
CD

—
CD

I
CD

CD
CD

CD
h

CD
CD

P1
C

r
C

r
C

r
CD

l—
C

t
0

C
r

H
CD

CD
ui



H CD
0

)
I-

C)
Cl

) CD

c-I
-

CD
H

C)
CD

O
h’

H
c-

I
H

Z
CD

;c
1

C)
)J

c-I
-

Cl
)

H
-

c-
I

0
CD

H Lx
i

H
LI

I
Cl

)
P1

:
<

ii
Cl

)
1

c
-
I
-
M

i
CD

H H
-

H
H

Cl
)

i
0

D
0

P1
c-I

-
<1 CD

c-I
-

CD ‘<
c-

I
0

CD
i

H
O

H
-

c-
I-

P1
CD

--‘
3

< CD
CD

P1
c-

I

CD

P1
1)

Cl)
)

C)
p1

i
P1

0
H

h
Q-

,
H

1
h

CD
H

P1
c-

I
CD

CD
h’

C)
M

i
c-I

-
CD

CD
c-I

-
H

-
CD

ci
Q

H
-

H
1

H
-

0
H

H
-

CD
c-I

-
I—

i
Cl

)
P1

-
CD

C!)
Cl)

C)
CD

c-I
-

CD
k
<

z
C)

CD
i

Cl)
CD

Cl
)

c-I
-

i
c-I

-
c-

I
d

P1
c-

I
H

-
CD

c-I
-

H
-

Cl
)

p1
Cl

)
CD

CD
H

ci
M

i
H

c-
I

c-I
-

0
-<

-<
c-I

-
I-j

P1
Lx

i
P1

k
<

c-
I

CI
)

C!
)

CD
CD

c-I
-

0
H

c-I
-

Cl
)

Lx
i

CD
CD

0
-

0
P1

Cl
)

H
i

c-I
-

CD
0

H
CD

CD
I-

Cl
)

H
H

H
-

H
-

0
P1

c-I
-

p1
H

-
H

CD
b

’
C!

)
CD

CD
CD

CD
CD

P1
CD

H
-

P1
H

c-
I

c-I
-

I-
Cl

)
0

0
CD

0
c-I

-
$1

c-I
-

P1
H

-
CD

P1
CD

H
c-I

-
1

C!
)

P1
Q

II
CD

i
p1

ci
p

CD
H

-
Cl)

M
i

c-
I

P1
P1

CD
H

-
H

I-
c-I

-
H

c-I
-

CD
Cl

)
CD

H
Cl

)
CD

P1 Cl
)

CD
M

i
c-I

-
1

c-
I

h
0

h
0

1
<

H
-

M
i

P1
CD

CD
C)

0
iQ

CD
<

tQ
C!

)
CD

H
-

H
-

d CD
P1

c-I
-

CD
CD

C)
c-I

-
0

CD
H

-
CD

d
P1

I-
M

i
‘-

d
CD

H
-

-
H

-
H

Q
1

C)
H

-
P1

i
H

CD
CD

p1
H

-
p1

I-
k

<

ci
i

—
H

-
H CD

Cl
)

p1
(Q

h’
c-

I
<

0
0

Cl)
CD

CT
)

H
-

h
i

Q
.

H
CD

c-
I-

I-
Q

CD
H

-
O

I—
H

-
CD

I-
i

c-I
-

CD
c-I

-
0

1
‘-

<
Q

0
H

H
-

c-
I-

CD
H

-
CD

II
CD

i
Cl

)
CD

d
CD

c
i

h
H

P1
(.

1
c-

I

H
0

CD
-

CD
H

c-
I

p1
i

H
M

i
C)

CD
H

P1
P1

P1
C)

Cl
)

C)
c-I

-
c-I

-
‘

H
CD

CD
P1

I-j
c-

I
CD

ci
CD

h
CD

0
CD

O
c-

I
c-

I
<

(Q
H

h
J

CD
CD

CD
I-

CD
C)

H
h

‘-
<

CD
0

H
-

CD
Cl

)
Cl

)
h

H
-

I
CD

c-I
-

I
c-I

-
0

h
P1

CD
0

Cl
)

C!
)

-
c-

I-
P1

•
c
i

c-
I

p1
CD

CD
CD

Ci
)

c-
I

0
H

CD
c-

I-
CD

H
-

h
CD

b
P1

c
i

P1
CD

H
-

c-
I

C!
)

H
i

M
i

CD
H

-
CD

0
D1

p1
0

H
-

Cl
)

0
0

M
i

P1
c
i

Cl
)

‘-<
c
-
t
O

CD
<

3
’

M
i

H
-

CD
1

c-
I-

CD
c-

I
Cl

)
-

0
0

CD
H

-
c
i

CD
CD

CD
c-I

-
c-I

-
CD

3’
c-I

-
0

H
-

CD
H

-
Cl

)
ci

ci
ci

-Q
0

CD c-
I

c-I
-

-
I-Q

CD
CD

‘-<
c-I

-
CD

c-
I-

I-
c-I

-
CD

M
i

c-
I-

H
-

H
-

CD
H

-
i

i
CD

H
i

CD
Q

H
Q

H
-

H
H

-
P1

I

1d
H

-
i

Cl
)

c-
I-

H
CD

CD
0

c-
I-

M
i

H
-

H H Cl
)

H
-

c-
I

CD Cl
)

c-
I

CD H Cl) P1

O
t’

J
O

M
H

H
I—

’
H

H
H

U
)

L’
J

H
0

O
C

o
—

3
C

o
U

i
4
s

H
H

H
H

U
)

H
0

U
i

co
—

J
Co

U
i

U
)

C-
)

0 c H Lx
i

0 ;tJ H Lx
i

C
l) 2 w H

P1 CD c-
I

0 CD P1 H CD P1 C) P1 c-I
-

CD C) 0 H H CD C) c-I
-

H 0 C!
)

Cl
)

c-I
-

CD H c-
I

H

H Lx
i

0 CD CD P1 Cl
)

H H



M
M

M
i

W
M

M
M

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
0

kD
O

—
)

C
i

U
i

H
H

H
H

(
J

J
H

0
co

—
i

a
i

u
i

W
J

H

c
r

w
U)

D
H

-
0

CD
F

t
5

S
CD

CD
Cl

) •
0 H

i
Cl

)
H

k
<

F
t

0
)

CD

CD

)
CD

F
t o

CD
d

F
t

I
Q

H Pi
d

b
F-

’
)

I
-

I-
k
<

F
t 0

CD
o

I-
h

II
F

t
F

t
CD I-

CD
CD F

o
I-

F-
’

CD
CD

S CD
:u

i
)

‘-
<

h CD
H

)
Cl

)
0 H

i
0

c
t

CD
CD

0 H
i

H
i

F
t

F
t

Cl
)

ID
-’

c
t

C)
I

CD
Pi

H
-

F
t

F
t

F-
’

I-
CD

H
-

Cl
)

CD
-

F
t

U
)

H
-

0
CD

F-
’

I-
Cl

)
F-

’
P)

CD
1

F
l-

C
l)

IQ
CD

0
o

b-
’

H
-

CD
CD

C)
(-Q

C)
CD

0
F

t
Cl

)
H

i
H

-
H

0
Cl)

F
t

IJ
Q

h
H

-
‘-

<
i

P.
’

-
P.

’
F

J
Pi

CD
Fl

h
F

t
P.

’
CD

-
ç
2

.’
<

CD
C

) o
F

t
b’

H
-

F-
’

k
<

Cl
)

P)
F-

’
CD

3
C)

p.
’

F
r

-
H

i
F

t
‘-

<
H

-
CD

0
o

ii
F

t
H

i
P) F-

’
(.Q

Pi
Fl

CD
F

r
CD

CD
P)

3
U

)
‘d

Cl
)

C)
Cl

)
0

CD
U]

-<
0 5

F
t

h
H

i
CD

C)
)

0
F

t
CD

Fr
3

I-
Cl

)
C)

H
-

CD
CD

0
H

i
F

t
tP

0
CD

S
I-

O
H

CD
C

)
Fl

0
H

i
P)

CD
Cl)

h
0

H
-

Ii
I—

i
H

-
3

H
-

CD
F

t
H

-
5

(Q
CD

3
1

H
-

:i
d

CD
-Q

“i
S

I-
Q

Pi
Fr

3
5

i
H

0
P.1

H
i

H
i

C)
H

-
Fl

F
r

3
H

-
0

I—
’

H
-

P.
’

CD
(

0
0

Fl
CD

P.1
H

C)
—

F-
’

3
CD

F
r

—
CD

><
CD

F
r

Cl
)

5
0

P.1
C)

H
-

0
CD

H
-

F
r

CD
Cl

)
0

CD
LQ

F
r

J
3

Fl
Cl

)
H

i
Cl

)
J

C)
Cl

)
CD

CD
F

r
U)

F
r

0
H

-
0

h
(Q

Cl
)

Cl
)

F
r

H
-

C)
H

i
P.1

0
o

F
r

CD
i

‘-<
P.1

H
i

3
F

r
I-

h
Cl

)
i

Cl
)

H
-

C)
H

-
H

-
H

-
“i

CD
C)

CD
U)

-U
)-

F
r

3
0

0
Cl

)
CD

—
H

F-
’

CD
F

t
H

0
-

Cl
)

p.
’

o
CD

0
P.

’
P..

’
P.1

CD
o

D
><

F
r

F
r

P.1
C)

C)
Cl)

P.1
p.

’
Fl

S
Cl

)
CD

0
CD

H
-

0
<

).1
H

-
Cl

)
5

H
-

F
t

CD
H

C)
H

Cl
)

d
t.P

CD
0

F
’

CD
H

H
i

0
F

r
CD

H
-

CD
0

H
-

F
t

p.1
H

i
P.

’
o

I-
h

P.1
Cl

)
Cl

)
F

r
F

r
H

•
J

CD
0

•
F

r
-
C

l)
-

C)
CD

.1
W

CD
CD

5
I-

’
0

H
F-

’
1-d

Fr
0

Y’
3

H
C

)
0

P.1
H

-
CD

F
r

P.1
0

h
h

CD
p.

’
0

Cl
)

P.1
5

F
r

CD
‘-

<
Cl

)
CD

CD
I—

’
P.1

-U
)-

3
p.

’
0

H
CD

F
r

F
r

H
i

i
F

t
0

0
CD

0
0

F
r

CD
13

0
CD

0
F

r
h

CD
F

r
5

P.
’

5
Q

Cl
)

H
-

-
H

-
CD

CD
P.1

F
’

F
r

Cl
)

F-
’

.
‘

3
H

-
CD

H
0

Fl
13

CD

Cl
)

F
r

k
<

13.
’

Cl
)

CD
Fr

<
CD

CD M H —
.1

U) H
-

F
t

CD Cl
)

F
r P.1 F
t

CD Fl CD U) H 13 (-P
. P.1 Cl
) P.1 13 CD P.1 I H F
r

H 13

CD U) F
r

H
-

0 13 F.
’

CD P.1 U) CD •.‘
-)

CD 1-l
i

CD H CD CD Cl
) F
r

F
r 0

c T
j 0 LI
I

I
i
;

C
) w H H [
\
J

zJ CD r’i CD 1-
3

LI
I

zJ 0 13 CD 0 F
r

CD CD U) F
r

H
-

0 13



M
M

M
‘J

t’
J

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

W
M

H
C

-0
OD

O
U

]
W

t’
)

H
0

o
oi

U
i

W
M

H

C)
Cl

)
l-

H
-

C)
F

t
F

t
-1

0
)J

C)
C)

F
t

J
L

J

I-
.-

0
H

-
‘d

CD
CD

Cl
)

0
0

))
D

b
H

-
I—

F
t

H
i

F
t

I-
H

-
i.)

)
C)

F
t

U)
-<

CD
H

-
H

i
F

t
Cl

)
0

F
t

F
t

CD
U)

Cl
)

‘d
U

)
H

i
H

i
LQ

Q
.

0
))

C)
U

)
)

H
-

F
t

h
H

-
H

i
0

CD
H

-
H

-
Q

h
F

t
C)

H
-

H
-

)J
H

-
h

F
t

Q
CD

))
H

-
F

t
0

H
-

)
PJ

H
-

CD
CD

CD
))

CD
‘-

<
I
r

F
t

0
H

i
U

)
U)

F
t

U
)

C)
F-

C)
Cl

)
F

t
•

CD
3

Pi
Cl

)
<

H
-

F
0

‘II
CD

CD
C)

)
0

F
t

H
F

t
H

-
C)

d
0

CD
i-

h
0

)
CD

‘-
<

0
C)

CD
i-

h
-

)J
0

I-’
i

Q
i-

h
3

0
CD

0
u)

F
t

3
F

t
h

CD
-
-

I
))

‘d
Fd

C)
h

‘<
0

0
H

-
CD

CD
H

-f
fr-

Pi
-

)
CD

0
H

P
CD

F
t

C)
)

0
-

CD
U)

F
t

CD
h

h
U)

i
CD

CD
F

t
c

H
i

H
i

CD
0

F
t

H
-

H
-

H
i

F
t

LI
I

H
-

—
F

t
H

i
tJ

-
k
<

Q
Q

k
<

U)
Pi

t-Q
CD

CD
H

-
H

0
H

-
Cl

)
3

i-
h

(.Q
fl

U
I-

H
-

I-
)

L’
J

0
‘-<

0
0

0
H

i
F

t
F

t
C

D
)

CD
F

t
U)

3
F

t
L

i
F

t
P

i
Fd

M
i

uJ
H

i
U

)
U)

U
)

rr
d

CD
Cl

)
H

i
Cl

)
CD

H
i

CD
S))

CD
LI

I
CD

0
Fd

f-
F

t
LI

I
H

CD
H

i
i-

h
L’

I
3

F
t

CD
1J

0
F

t
I-i

<
Cl

)
3

U)
H

i
P

)
0

C
)

Pi
0

C)
J

j
i-

c
i

CD
CD

H
CD

CD
F

t
0

L
i

C
C)

L
i

k
<

Pi
F

t
CD

I-
LI

I
U)

H
-

U)
0

LI
I

H
-

H
-

0
F

t
0

Pi
PJ

zJ
CD

F
t

CD
<

Ii
j

h

h
H

i
<

F
t

P)
.)

fr
U)

H
i

•
-

-
pi

(Q
LI

I
0

0
CD

H
-

Li
i

CD
U

)
CD

H
-

tj
-

h
0

Cl
)

(-Q
Ft

(-Q
CD

0
CD

CD
CD

H
-

H
Pi

CD
U)

CD
CD

U)
H

-
H

U
)

3
F

t
LI

I
CD

H
i

h
3

pi
h

H
-

U)
H

-
i-

h
tJ

H
-

0
CD

Cl
)

P)
0

L
i

3
CD

F
t

0
H

Cl
)

I-
F

t
I-

CD
U)

0
F

t
F

t
d

0
H

-
P)

‘-<
(Q

CD
CD

w
CD

-<
0

CD
P)

F-
P)

H
-

CD
F

t
3

U)
U)

_

M
i

U
)

0
CD

d
U)

3
F

t
H

i
0

h
Y

(Q
M

i
0

H
i—

F
t

0
U

)
U)

0
(Q

H
i

H
-

0
L

i
3

P
Pi

i-
h

p
i

U
)

U)
P)

CD
H

i
F

t
0

h
U)

F
t

F
t

H-
i

C)
F

t
‘-<

CD
h

F
t

H
-

3
U)

0
C)

CD
CD

H
-

F
t

F
t

CD
0

CD
P)

P)
c
i
.

0
0

ci
LQ

ci
CD

3
0

c
i

U)
ç-

t
pi

<
U

)
F

t
CD

Pi
h

P1
F

t
F

t
H

i
J

F
t

CD
F

t
H

J
d

i-
H

i
H

C)
L

i
H

i
F

t
CD

P1
CD

P.)
P1

F
t

0
H

CD
P.)

p1
D

CD
‘-<

F
t

3
F

t
3

F
t

U)
P.)

D
0

-.
I-

F
t

CD
i-

13
1-

F
t

0
CD

U)
i-

h
CD

0
U)

CD
H

-
k
<

F
t

P.)
H

-
C)

pi
0

U)
3

H
-

0
P.)

0
F

t
F

t
-

U)
0

d
0

H
i

CD
F

t
—

F
t

13
1-d

H
-

0
H

i
P

1
H

i
F

t
CD

U)
I-

13
H

-
CD

0
0

CD
H

i
P.)

13
It)

U
)

U
)

F
t

k
<

U
)

CD
0



C-
)

0 c H u
J

o H Lx
i

tID C
) w H N
J

H LO N
J

NJ
NJ

N
J

N
J

N
J

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

H
H

W
N

J
H

0
‘D

CO
—

J
o

U
,

w
N

J
H

0
D

CO
-J

O
0
1

W
N

J
H

LY
5

C
t

9)
C

t
C

t
9)

9)
C)

0
p

9)
9)

0
H

9)
CD

0
0

CD
9)

0
3

0
CD

3
d

C
t

<
H

-C
D

CD
2)

9)
Q

CD
0

CD
1

CD
C

t
CD

M
CD

(Q
i

H
-

9)
it

C
t

it
D

3
CD

‘-
Q

C
t

H
-

k
<

CD
Q

C
t

c-
t

•)
9)

k
<

i-
t

9)
Q

ç-
t

9)
9)

D
-

3
C

t
CD

H
3

C)
5

c-
t

CD
c-

t
c-

t
(I)

CD
CD

P
9)

C
t

c-
t

H
-

H
-

>4
CD

C
t

C
t

3
5

0
3

C
t

CD
C

t
0

H
1’

j
0

c
t

9)
CD

9)
-4

C
t

CD
9)

D
9)

3
CD

1J
H

-
CD

9)
C

t
9)

‘t
2)

3
C

t
CD

1-4
CD

-
ç-

t
1-4

CD
H

S
d

C
t

CD
J

H
H

-
k

<
0

CD
CD

C)
5

9)
1-4

H
9)

C
t

0
2)

CD
C

t
3

CD
C

t
0

H
-

H
-

H
-

D
C)

CD
H

0
2)

3
3

CD
0

CT)
c
i

H
-
C

D
CD

CD
i

H
-C

D
CD

i
tQ

CD
zJ

(Q
k
<

uJ
CD

CD
9)

CD
C)

CD
H

-
H

1
3

0
I-

h
it

H
H

-
9)

it
9)

9)
9)

d
0

CD
0

1-4
Z

CD
Cl

)
O

CD
ci

0
H

H
-

Q
CD

CD
-4

<
H

-
H

9)
0

<
H

F-
<

0
1-4

H
9)

CD
H

-
C

t
CD

F
-

1
C

t
0

CD
0

0
C

t
CD

Q
c
i

CD
o

c-
t

9)
CD

0
UI

D
<

C
t

UI
C

t
CD

CD
b•

C
t

H
C

t
H

0
H

C
t

H
9)

[‘
l

CD
I-

]
1-4

H
-

<
CD

D
H

C
t

CI
)

C
t

H
CD

CD
d

I-
h

H
-

CD
CD

0
H

-
C)

CD
0

H
D

’
H

-
Z

CD
9)

H
-

0
CD

H
,

5
C

t
0

1-4
0

1’
i

CD
H

Q
CD

C
t

H
0

H
9)

i
H

I-
Q

CD
H

CD
H

H
-

9)
IQ

CD
0

c
i

(1)
CD

CD
C

t
CD

I’
CD

C
t

CD
H

-
H

CD
9)

9)
H

-
U

I
C

t
H

-
‘
j

3
-<

Ii
S

1-4
9)

5
c-

t
C

t
C)

9)
C)

9)
1

Q
C)

H
-

C
t

CD
0

d
C)

H
-

CD
0

U
I

CD
C

t
‘-

<
3

CD
H

-
(Q

CD
C

t
-

CD
9)

‘-<
C

t
i

1-4
9)

CD
CD

3
9)

H
C

t
CD

0
CD

H
-

1-4
‘tI

H
C

t
0

C
t

C
t

9)
9)

H
-

CD
-4

0
9)

C
t

5
CD

0
H

0
C

t
0

H
-

C
t

(Q
5

C)
CD

C
t

CD
-4

<
CD

H
CD

9)
9)

H
-

1-4
0

H
CD

H
-

9)
1-4

C
t

CD
CD

‘-<
CD

CD
CD

‘d
I-

Q
9)

H
-

H
CD

C)
<

1-4
9)

CD
i

ç-
t

y
9)

0
3

C)
9)

H
H

0
0

9)
CD

I-h
0

I—
s

9)
‘<

C
t

-<
0

0
I
-
h

i
C

t
-<

I-
h

1-4
CD

9)
CD

9)
I-h

CD
-

CD
k

<
CD

CD
9)

CD
H

-
c-

t
C

t
I-

Q
I
-

3
CD

c
i

CD
9)

C
t

CD
H

CD
9)

—
H

-
-4

9)
‘tI

9)
C

t
H

-
C)

H
CD

H
I-h

0
CD

H
0

C
t

H
CD

C
t

H
-

C
t

‘tI
1-4

C
t

1—
h

CD
‘tI

CD
H

I-
h

CD
0

0
CD

0
H

D
‘-

<
C)

H
-

H
-

1-4
CD

C
t

H
-

‘d
C

t
CD

CD
C

t
C

t
H

-
i

CD
9)

0
H

-
9)

43
C

t
0

H
-

43
1-4

5
43

H
C

t
H

C
t

C
t

1-4
tQ

H
-

C)
0

H
9)

—
CD

0
CD

ci
CD

ci
-

‘3
CD

43
CD

H
9)

CD
I-

h
S

CD
C

t
H

Q
0

5
43

H
H

,
CD

1-4
1-4



M
M

M
M

W
M

H
‘J

H
H

H
H

H
H

0
iD

J
O

i
U

i
H

H
H

H
W

‘J
H

0
oi

U
i

W
t’

J
H

h
J:

:J
‘d

(1
-

CD
H

I-
(Q

F
t

0
CD

H
0

I-
’-

‘d
C)

)
I-

F
t

(Q
H

-
0

H
-

0
‘d 0

t-Q
U)

U)
F

t
CD

F
t

1:1
)

1

CD
I-

CD
CD

I
U)

CD
S

F
t

C)
(-Q

J
)

0
Ii

F
t

F
-

1
J

CD
U)

Pi
U

)
H

-
F

t
CD

(I
)

H
S

d
F

t
0

CD
I-

CD
i

H
-

U
)

F
t

5
F

t

o
h

U)
M

i
‘<

H
-

F
t

i
I-

CD
o

o
H

i
H

M
i

CD
CD

I:))
1

N
0

CD
U)

J
M

i
h p)

F
t

c
i

c
i

H
o

CD
CT)

ç
M

i
F

-
1

U)
H

-
l)

U
)

—
i

F
t

H
-

U
)

F
t

o
1

H
F

t
H

-
P)

0
ci

:i c
i

CD
<

h
C)

H
-

<
><

Pi
CD

0
i

0
C)

I—
i

C)
S

I:))
H

-
<

d
Cl

)
0

C)
0

CD
0

H
H

C)
F

t
U

)
CD

F
t

F
t

H
-

H
-

o
i

—
0

0
H

-
Ii

F
t

U)
H

F
t

-
‘
S

)
H

-
w

F
t

CD
M

i
H

T
i

ci
i-

CD
O

0
C

)

,Q
F

t
CD

F
t

h
Cl

)
)

CD
Pi

CD
h

H
O

‘
U

)
d

k
<

H
-

H
CD

l-
-

U)
l:)J

C)
Q

F
t

d
S

H
-

0
H

-
CD

0
Cl

)
i

H
-

Cl)
CD

Cl)
U)

t-Q
i

W

o
i

C
)

r>
J

p
i

h’
H

-
C

)
‘J

h’
U

)
U

i
F

t
o

d
Ti

H
F

t
0

H
U

)
H

-
0

H
Cl)

CD
U

)
M

i
0 0

i
F

t
0

0
D

’
I-

M
i

F
t

CD
CD

H
-

b
i

ci
i

CD
C)

H
H

-
F

t
J F

t
H

-
0 U)

H
H

H
-

U
)

F
t

CD
-
5

0
h’

H
d

S
1)

CD
0

CD
H

I))
CD

F
t

F
t

C)
-

5
F

t
U)

U
)

CD
F

t
0

U)
0

CD
F

t
F

t
U)

H
ci

CD
M

i
o

F
t

Pi
0

ci
F

t
0

F
t

M
i

F
t

H
-

H
-

F
t

5
Q

i
-<

CD
M

i
U)

D
’

J
H

—
CD

k
<

H
F

t
CD

H
-

0
U)

H
b’

C)
CD

U)
J

CD
)

‘-
d

U)
F

t
Pi

I-
F

t
M

i
H

-
CD

—
CD

0
0

U)
F

t
Q

H
-

.)J
F

t
F

t
ci

C)
k

<
CD

CD
F

t
CD

CD
I)

U)
ci

0
I))

F
t

5
F

t
F

t
ci

H
-

ci
C)

U)
F

t
C)

0
d

0
o

D
0

Ii
i

U

ci
U)

CD
F

t
H

Pi
U)

H
-

Pi
c
i

H
-

F
t

Q
H

i
D

CD
Pi

b
CD

C)
0

-
k
<

U)
CD

(Q
CD

U)
PJ

CD
F

t
F

t
H

H
-

CD
h

CD
CD

0
i-

Q
-

CD
t-

ci
CD

ci
h

U)
i

CD
C)

CD
CD

H
-

CD
Ft

U)
c
i

5
CD

F
t

h
CD

P)
H

-
PJ

H
-

H
-

F
t

t.Q
F

t
0

(-Q
F

t
H

-
CD

F
t

i
D

U
)

F
t

I-

0
F

t
CD

CD

Cn
cl

i
d

0
0

h

S
Cl

)
U)

H
CD

H
-

H
-

F
t

F
t

F
t

(-Q
CD

H
-

H
-

0
ci

Ii Q
k

<

li
F

t
F

t
U)

Y
’

H
-

1
CD

cli
F

t
F

t
CD

H
0

U)
CD

ci
H

0
Pi

1
F

t
ci

H
CD

H
ci

h
ci

ci
pi

U)
F

t
F

t
b

H
-

l
CD

CD
0

i
I-

ci
U)

C)
—

F
t

o
F

t
cl

i

U)
ci

CD
ci

H
-

F
t

H

CD
d

CD
LQ

h
CD

(Q
CD

I-
ci

F
t

ci
H

p
i

p
i

CD
(q

d
F

t
o

U)
H

-
Cl

)
H

-
0

F
t

H
-

cl
i

‘-Q
F

t
U)

F
t

-
CD

M
i

U)
Q

1
—

o
0

U
)

cl
i

F
t

ci
ci 0

C
)

C
) 0 I1 0 (I
) 2 w H [\
)

H M

CD U
) F
t

CD CD C) CD H H
-

CD CD U
)

M
i

ci ci F
t 0 P) ci H

;
CD F

t

U
)

CD U)
1:

-I
CD

[‘1
U)

Cl
)

0
H El

I
F

t
z1

U) 0 M
i

H
F

t
cl

i
D

F
t

H
-

- U)
C

Q U)
F

t

CD CD cl
i

U
) 0 H

CD N
)

N
)

0



t’J
M

M
M

M
H

H
H

H
H

I-
’

I-
H

H
H

W
M

H
0

01
01

-
01

(i
i

F
r

W
-J

H
0

01
01

—
01

(i
i

W
M

H

c
t

H
-

CD
0

CD
CD

d
F

t
I-

h
—

S
Pi

H
0

0
C)

1
C)

H
‘d

P
3

F
t

13
1’<

Cl)
C)

13
’

0
CD

h
b

CD
H

C)
M

i
0

P)
0

D
CD

CD
))

CD
F

t
PJ

F
t

C
t

C
t

H
-

)
F

t
—

‘
H

C)
13

Ft
13

3
I—

i
b

CD
0

3
0

CD
3

13
0

C)
I—

h
H

-
CD

CD
Cl

)
F

t
I-

F
t

I-
h

13
M

i
c
t

H
F

t
F

t
H

-
13

11
CD

F
t

F
t

M
i

J
H

-
CC

)
o

(1)
PJ

CD
CD

F
t

0
Pi

H
-

H
-

13
H

0
3

h
H

-
h-

H
-

H
-

CD
13

H
-

Cl
)

F
t

0
CD

H
H

-
J

CD
CD

H
13

-
CD

‘-<
d

F
t

CD
F

t
H

-
Ii

Cl)
F

t
h

C)
C)

H
H

0
CD

13
d

CD
0

—
IJ

F
t

1’
J

F
t

Cl
)

F
t

)i
3

P)
13

CD
H

-
h-

0
3

0
C)

I)
H

H
H

-
0

H
-

Q
13

C)
H

H
CD

F
t

b
CD

CD
Pi

M
i

H
F

t
CD

0
H

0
0

H
H

-
H

-
<

CD
13

CD
CD

13
C)

13
0

3
M

i
P-

H
13

M
i

CD
F

t
I-

CD
F

t
Pi

h
H

-
H

-
0

-
-

H
-

C
l

h-
I

)
CD

Cl)
J

F
t

F
t

CD
13

H
-

CD
C)

13
Pi

CD
Cl

)
H

P
Pi

CD
13

0
H

-
l-

CD
pi

H
H

-
C

D
p

13
13

13
CD

H
P

CD
M

i
CD

H
-

1
H

J
d

F
t

CD
CD

i
pi

0
Li

i
I-

h
Q

hj
H

H
CD

(C
CD

F
t

Pi
I—

s
C)

F
t

CD
d

F
]

0
H

Pi
Ti

)
CD

CD
Pi

H
0

Pi
Q

-
P-)

C)
j
.

l-
P

i
H

13
‘-<

H
F

t
i-

<
CD

H
13

F
t

CD
II

C)
H

CD
H

H
0

0
H

H
-

H
-

)
CD

II
CD

F
t

H
-

CD
H

13
13

F
t

I-
H

F
t

M
i

H
-

0
<

13
13

I-
Pi

H
-

F
t

CD
0

H
Pi

P.)
CD

1D
-<

Pi
CD

13
13

L’
i

(-Q
P

P.)
C)

h
1J

CD
0

H
-

H
H

-
F

t
CD

F
t

CD
)

0
CD

C!
)

M
i

H
F

t
CD

P)
F

t
13

0
H

H
-

3
CD

CD
H

-
H

-
H

-
CD

CD
CD

13
H

F
t

0
C)

F
t

-
CD

0
Li

i
CD

H
C)

0
C)

H
0

H
H

-
H

-
0

H
-

C)
CD

P
CD

H
0

13
I-

h
H

H
-

0
CD

3
13

Ft
CD

0
h-

H
H

•
•

13
H

-
CD

13
P.)

13
3

CD
H

-
H

P)
CD

C!
)

CD
r
r

H
-

CD
P.)

b
F

t
1

1
3

0
p

F
t

0
F

t
CD

H
-

0
H

LC
b

CD
F

t
13

CD
CD

CD
CD

1
H

-
CD

Pi
3

F
t

Pi
H

-
CD

C-
i

CD
h-

I-
h

CD
H

i
H

CD
F

t
F

t
CD

3
13

0
H

-
H

-
C)

13
13

F
t

13
H

CD
CD

CD
0

C)
1

H
-

H
-

H
H

0
13

F
t

I-
3

w
F

t
)

1D
CD

P)
P.)

F
t

F
t

M
i

F
t

F
t

CD
13

Ii
11

1
H

-
H

0
CD

H
-

CD
p

_

F
t

CD
13

F
t

P.)
H

-
H

-
CD

0
F

t
CD

CD
C

)
CD

0
LQ

P.)
F

t
F

t
C)

CD
0

0
Cl

)
Q

H
-
-

CD
“
j

13

_

13
C)

p.
,

0
H

-
13

H
CD

CD
0

li
P.)

H
CD

p.
,

0
CD

F
t

CD
F

t
P.)

b
H

-
C)

F
t

Ii
F

t
13

CD
P.)

P.)
CD

CD
C)

H
—

-
P.)

F
t

F
t

CD
13

’
0

d
13

F
t

0
p

1-d
d

F
t

CD
CD

H
H

CD
3

H
-

H
-

P.)
I-

p
.,

CD
F

t
P.)

(Q
p
.,

H
-

H
H

H
-

0
H

-
H

-
13

P.)
P.)

P.)
‘-<

C)
p
.,

0
0

F
t

-
Cl

)
l-

CD
0

H
-

CD
I-

13
0

‘-<
d

F-
F

t
13

13
P

1D
Ft

13
P

.
13

Ft
‘d

F
t

(Q
3

F
t

CD
d

H
-

F
t

h
H

-
P.)

CD
CD

H
-

0
h

I-
h

P.)
0

W
J’

J
H

-
CD

<1
k
)

F-
F

t
0

CD
0

CD
CD

F
t

0
‘-<

F
t

CD
CD

CD
CD

‘d
CD

U
i

pi
0

13
13

P.)
H

-
M

i
F

t
‘-

<
0

<1
b

H
13

0
—

1
H

H
P.)

P)
H

F
t

H
-

CD
F

t
CD

H
-

CD
—

H
-

F
t

13
C)

H
(Q

F
t

I-
CD

H
-

C
)

Ii
P.)

F
t

CD
0

C)
H

0
P.)

CD
CD

CD
H

F
t

H
-

M
H

i
CD

I
F

t
—

CD
F

t
0

I
CD

13
H



J
0

H
-

: CD
H

Cl
)

-

k
<

r
t

H
p
i

CD
H

pi
0

ç
i

Cl
)

)
H

-
F

t
H

0
J

H
i

I-Q
H

i
I

•
F

t
F

t
D

0
:u

i
H

0
0

d
0

J
•

H
-

0
0

0
b :D

H
F

t
F

t
b

CD
0

0
F

-
k

<
F

t
0

0
:5

I-
)

0
F

t
0

0 :
H

i
0

0 I-
J

0
0 h

)
•-

J
i

i
H

-
H

-
0

j
F

t
W

tQ
(Q

CD
•

CD
()

PJ
h

J
F

t

CD
H

0
CD

0

h
0

-
CD

0

0
CD

II

)J
F

t
-d

CD
H

i
0

F
t

CD
CD

CD
I

CD
H

i
(Q

H
-

Q
01

CD
H

i
CD

CD
0

C)
CD

0
-<

F
t

—
F

t
H

-
CD

CD
CD

0
0

Cl
)

i
d

F
t

CD
I-’

H
-

CD
CD

H
i

-
I

0
0

h
H

i
j

h
CD

H
-

k
<

H
t.Q

CD
p
I

I-
0 H

F
t

(Q
CD

0
CD

CD
I-

F
t

F
t

0
H

-
CD

CD
F

t
h

0
H

-
S]

J
CD

H
C)

k
<

H
CD

•

CD CD
J

0
Cl

)
<:

F
t

0
CD

F
t

0 L
H

-
F

t
Pi

F
t

0
H

-
CD

CD
CD

i
H

i
F

t
c
i

H
F

t
CD

0

CD CD F
t

H
-

H H CD CD 0 CD H
i

H
i

CD

CD CD 0 CD

h
J

pi
i

H
H

H
H

CD
CD

0
CD

H
-

CD c
i

C) C) 0
H

i
h

CD
c
i

c
i

pi
CD

C)
P

i
CD

H H
H F

t

IJ
H

i
CD

CD c
i

CD
CD

h
- I-

H
CD

H
d

)

0 ‘z
i

J
0 CD

c
i

H
H F

t

F
t

J
•

0
CD

i
CD

H
CD

c
i CD

‘J
to

to
to

H
H

H
H

H
H

W
to

H
0

W
10

-
O

i
U

i
H

H
H

H
W

to
H

0
O

-0
G

i
01

W

C
) 0 0
’

LI
I

tj [I
)

Li 2
.

w H H 0 [\
J

(1
)

H CD CD F
t

CD

to
H ci
i

CD F
t

CD

C-
)

CD CD H H
-

CD CD F
t

CD CD CD H CD CD

C
l) El
i

Cl
)

E
li 0 0 0 c
i CD CD H

H
]

H Cl
)

0 H H H H
]

ci
i 0 ci

CD to to to



Page 223

1 STATE OF ILLINOIS

2 ) SS.

3 COUNTY OF COOK

4

5 I, Steven Brickey, Certified Shorthand

6 Reporter, do hereby certify that I reported in

7 shorthand the proceedings had at the trial

8 aforesaid, and that the foregoing is a true,

9 complete and correct transcript of the proceedings

10 of said trial as appears from my stenographic

11 notes so taken and transcribed under my personal

12 direction.

13 Witness my official signature in and for

14 Cook County, Illinois, on this day of

15

_________

, A.D., 2011.

16

17

18

19

20 Jt7L AL
STEVEN BRICKE, CSR

21 8 West Monroe Street
Suite 2007

22 Chicago, Illinois 60603
Phone: (312) 419-9292

23 CSR No. 084-004675

24

L.A. COURT REPORTERS, LLC. (312) 419-9292
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